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CHAIR CARROLL: ... (gavel) . .. This Land Use meeting of August 1th, 2005, will come to order.
This morning, we have Members with us ... Vice-Chair Pontanilla; Members Tavares, Molina,
Mateo, Kane, Anderson and Hokama. Council member Johnson is excused the meeting today.

ITEM NO. 10:

CHANGE IN ZONING
(WAIKAPU) (C.c. No. 05-111)

FOR

CONSOLIDATED

BASEYARDS

LLC

CHAIR CARROLL: Members, before us we have only one item on our agenda today, LU-10, the
County Communication No. 05-111 from the Planning Director relating to a request from
Roderick Fong, on behalf of Consolidated Baseyards LLC, for a Change in Zoning from
Agriculture District to M-1 Light Industrial District in order to develop a light industrial
subdivision of up to 39 lots and related improvements on approximately 23.164 acres at 345 East
Waiko Road, Waikapu, Maui. Correspondence dated August 11, 2005, from the Department of
Corporation Counsel, excuse me, transmitting a revised proposed bill entitled a bill for an
ordinance to change zoning from Agriculture District...M-1 Light Industrial District, conditional
zoning, for property situated at Waikapu, Maui, Hawaii. The purpose of the revised proposed
bill is to grant a change in zoning in order to facilitate a light industrial subdivision development.
Also, received this morn ... morning correspondence dated today from the Applicant's consultant
proposing three additional changes in zoning conditions.
Note the Community Plan designation is Light Industrial. The State Land Use District, per
5/24/05 Decision and Order, is Urban; and the property is situated outside the Special
Management area. This morning, we have with us our resource people, Planning Director Mike
Foley; Planner Joe Alueta; Milton Arakawa, Public Works Director; Alice Lee, Director of
Housing and Human Concerns; Neal Bal, Deputy Fire Chief; Police Officer James Bell; James
Giroux, Deputy Corporation Counsel. On call, we have Ellen Kraftsow from the Department of
Water Supply. Members, this morning we will have a five-minute presentation by the Applicant.
It is a PowerPoint presentation. After which, the Department will give a presentation, a
videotaped presentation. Following that, we will take public testimony, and after public
testimony we will have a short recess. We will bring the projector down as the Members have
requested, so we can project on the wall any changes in the ordinances we proceed.
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I'm going to call a very short recess while we lower the screen and adjust the lights.
Recess... (gavel) . ..

RECESS:

1:42 p.m.

RECONVENE:

1:44 p.m.

CHAIR CARROLL: ... (gavel) . .. This Land Use Committee meeting is now back, is called back to
order. We will now call upon ... Applicant to give a presentation.
Note:

PowerPoint presentation.

MS. KAWAHARA: Good afternoon, Chair Carroll and Members of the Land Use Committee.
My name is Karlynn Kawahara, and I am a Planner with the firm of Munekiyo & Hiraga. We are
before you today regarding the Consolidated Baseyard's LLC, change in zoning request. At this
time, I would like to introduce the members of the project team who are present today. Roderick
Fong of Consolidated Baseyards LLC, the Applicant; Dean Frampton and David Ward of
Frampton & Ward, project managers; myself and Michael Munekiyo from Munekiyo & Hiraga,
the planning consultants; Stacy Otomo of Otomo Engineering, and Ivan Nakatsuka of Austin
Tsutsumi & Associates, the civil engineering consultants; Neil Kasamoto from Austin Tsutsumi
& Associates, the traffic engineer; Tom Nance from Tom Nance Water Resource Engineering,
the water resource engineer; Glenn Kunihisa of ACM Consultants, Inc., the market and
affordable housing study consultant; and Mr. Bryan Maxwell of the Maxwell Design Group, the
landscape architect.
The proposed Consolidated Baseyard's Light Industrial Project is located off of East Waiko
Road, approximately 1,000 feet mauka or west of the Kuihelani Highway intersection with
Waiko Road. It is located in an area of other light and heavy industrial operations such as the
Fong Construction Baseyard, Maui Scrap Metal and the Rojac Trucking Baseyard.
The project site is approximately 23 acres in size and approximately half of the site has been
cleared and graded, and is currently being used for storage of materials and minor servicing
through a State Special Use Permit and a County Conditional Permit. The remaining land is
vacant and covered with _ _ grass and kiawe trees.
The project proposes to create a 35-lot light industrial subdivision.
The project site is designated for light industrial use by the Wailuku-Kahului Community
Plan ... and recently received its District Boundary amendment from the State Land Use
Commission from Agricultural to Urban, which was effective May of this year.
A change in zoning is required from Agricultural to Light Industrial to complete the land
entitlements.
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The process completed its environmental assessment review with the State Land Use
Commission acting as the approving authority. A "Findings of No Significant Impact" was
issued in October 2004. As previously mentioned, the State Land Use Commission approval was
effective in May 2005 ... and as a condition of the State Land Use Commission approval, there
was an affordable housing study that needed to be prepared. The study was completed in June of
this year and submitted to the State Land Use Commission, the County Department of Housing
and Human Concerns, and the Department of Planning.
With regards to the change in zoning request, the Maui Planning Commission reviewed and
recommended approval with conditions at its meeting on December 14th , 2004. The Planning
Commission's recommendations included limited uses at the light industrial subdivision, as well
as four other conditions. And I will go into those conditions a little bit later in the presentation.
We would also like to note that the project did seek community input, meeting with the Waikapu
Community Association on two occasions. First, in September of 2004, and then, again, in April
of 2005. The Applicant also held meetings with the surrounding landowners and lessees to
discuss the project.
At this time, I would like to quickly review the infrastructural features of the project beginning
with water. The site is located outside of the limits of the County Water Service and, as such, on
site well storage and infrastructure will be privately owned and maintained by the owners
association and regulated by the Rules and Standards of the State Department of Health. Internal
lines will be constructed to the County standards and will include a dry stub-out for future
connection to County service, should it become available. With regards to wastewater,
individual lots will be serviced by Aerobic Individual Wastewater Systems. All effluent will be
piped to a centralized leach field on the site, and similar to the water service, all internal sewer
lines will be constructed to County standards and will include a dry stub-out for future
connection to County service, should it become available.
With regards to drainage, all project-related drainage will be accommodated on-site. The system
will include underground perforated pipes and a drainage retention basin. The project will also
employ a Pollution Prevention Plan as conditioned by the State Land Use Commission.
With regards to traffic, a Traffic Impact Assessment was prepared and concluded that the project
will have minimal impacts to localized traffic patterns. The Applicant has agreed to fund up to
50 percent of the cost of improvements for the signalization of the Honoapiilani Highway and
Waiko Road intersection. Additionally, the Applicant will install a traffic island at the project
driveway onto East Waiko Road to deter large trucks from turning west on East Waiko Road.
This traffic mitigation measure was reviewed by the Waikapu Community Association, and
without speaking for the Community Association, I believe that the Association was pleased with
this mitigation measure.
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With regards to Waiko Road improvements, the Applicant will install curbs, gutters, sidewalks
fronting the site. Additionally, pavement widening will be done to establish a 24-foot right,
roadway right-of-way from the southeast corner of the subject property to Kuihelani Highway.
And the Applicant also participated with regional landowners and lessees and the County of
Maui to repave Waiko Road after it washed out in the Fall of 2004.
As previously noted, the Applicant was required to complete an affordable housing study as a
condition of the State Land Use Commission. A draft study was submitted to both the County
Department of Planning and the Department of Housing and Human Concerns for review and
comment. The study was finalized in June of 2005, and concluded that the Applicant should
contribute towards the addition of four residential units. The Applicant is proposing an in-lieu
cash contribution to satisfy the recommendations of the study.
Additionally, we note that one of the recommend ... recommended, excuse me, conditions by the
Planning Commission includes that a solid wall be constructed along the property that abuts East
Waiko Road. Further, in meetings with the surrounding landowners, a request was made to
provide a buffer between the existing agricultural uses and the project site. The Applicant has
agreed to provide landscaping around the perimeter of the property.
I would like to briefly summarize the five conditions, recommended conditions for the
Consolidated Baseyard's project that the Maui Planning Commission proposed. Number one,
was a limited list of uses for the light industrial baseyard. Two, that the Applicant shall
participate in the cost sharing of the signalization of Honoapiilani Highway and Waiko Road
intersection. And as I previously noted, the Applicant has agreed to that as part of the District
Boundary Amendment. Three, that in the event that the Department of Health does not approve
the individual wastewater systems for the proposed subdivision, the subdivision shall connect to
the County of Maui system.
Four, as represented, the centralized drainage system shall be constructed for the proposed
subdivision. Further, appropriate measures shall be incorporated into each lot, such as, but not
limited to, oil separators, filtration systems, screens, et cetera, and this will be handled by the
Applicant'S Pollution Prevent Plan.
Five, that a five-foot-high solid wall, sorry, solid boundary wall shall be constructed along Waiko
Road and the area fronting the wall along Waiko Road shall be landscaped, irrigated and
maintained. Said solid boundary wall or fence shall extend along the side boundary for a
minimum of ten feet in accordance with the recommendation of the Planning Department. The
Applicant has agreed with this condition.
As noted by the Chair, the Applicant did submit a letter this morning with regards to three
additional conditions that the Applicant was willing to propose based on discussions with
Councilmembers.
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The first one being that the Applicant shall contribute an in-lieu cash contribution to the County
of Maui for affordable housing purposes. Consistent with the March 2005 County of Maui
Affordable Housing Guidelines, and the affordable housing study prepared for the project, the
Applicant shall contribute a total of $140,000 to the County of Maui based on the formula of four
residential units needed multiplied by the current affordable housing assessment of $35,000 per
unit. The contribution will be made to the County of Maui prior to final subdivision approval.
Condition No.2, that the Applicant shall construct or bond the following improvements to Waiko
Road. One, the property frontage improvements in accordance with Maui County Code, Section
18.20.070 and 18.20.080, sidewalks, curbs and gutters along the half of Waiko Road abutting the
subject property. Two, pavement widening to a minimum of 24 feet along Waiko Road from the
southeast corner of the project site to the intersection of Kuihelani Highway. Existing pavement
width is approximately 20 feet wide and shall be widened approximately four feet, as approved
by the Department of Public Works and Environmental Management.
And proposed Condition No.3: that the Applicant shall restrict on-street parking in the
subdivision to non-commercial passenger vehicles only and will restrict parking for all vehicles
in the cul-de-sacs.
This concludes our presentation, and we are available to answer any questions you may have.
Thank you very much.
CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you. We'd now like to hear from the Planning Department. Mr. Alueta
will be the presenter. Mr. Alueta?
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: ... (inaudible). ..
Note:

Video presentation.

MR. ALUETA: All right. In lieu of doing a site visit, the Planning Department turned over this video
from our, that was presented to the Planning Commission. This is looking at the frontage of the
project site, and its current uses. You can see that there's a chain link fence, there's traffic by
heavy semis on occasion. This is looking west, up Waiko Road toward the entrance, toward the
Fong Construction's four-acre baseyard, as well as the entrance to the Old Waikapu Landfill.
You can see to the south is active agricultural lands.
Looking toward the east down Waiko Road, and this is from the access toward, from the old
dump site and looking over Fong Construction's four-acre site ... and access road to the Old
Waikapu dump as well as, I believe, there is a green waste or composting facility. There is a feed
lot on the mauka side of this road, or on the west side of this road. And then further on, Apana
Scrap Metal. This is taken, looking south ... standing on the inside or on one of the interior gravel
roads of the project site. You can see the existing overhead utility lines that was identified as an
easement. One of the drilling operations, I think, one of the former lessees that has since

6-

LAND USE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui
August 17, 2005

vacated ... and some other heavy, baseyard storage areas. These are the types of uses that, and
this is the eastern portion of the property that was described as being ungraded.
And that concludes the video.
The project site has been used ... the project site has been, was granted original approval back in
the early- to mid-'90s as part of an expansion to the existing four-acre Fong Construction
Baseyard. The intent by the original Applicant, Fong Construction, was to provide industrial
relief to those service industries such as construction ... and dead storage areas for
construction ... related activities or people that needed, basically, like I said, dead storage that
were being displaced by the construction of Costco, Kmart, and some of the other existing
industrial areas. And the site was intended, it was sort of as a highbred where it was an industrial
area with limited or no retail activities, because that seems to be what was happening within the
existing industrial areas. So, it was kind of a cross between what was happening out at Earl
Stoner's place, which was strictly a heavy industrial area, and the cross between what was going
on in the existing light industrial areas of Wailuku and Kahului where these types of -COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: I couldn't hear any of that last, when the thing was going up.
MR. ALUETA: So, that. ..
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: ... (inaudible) . ..
MR. ALUETA: And so it was the cross between Earl Stoner's more of a heavy industrial with no, any
type of retail as well, and what was happening with some of the light industrial areas of Wailuku
and Kahului where truly industrial-type uses were being displaced by the more higher value
retail and office space and business type operations. And so, that was kind of the history and
intent. And the conditions that were applied to, or being recommended by the Planning
Department to the Planning Commission and like, and to this Council is, is really a limitation on
some of the retail activities so that this can, this industrial area can really be truly more of the
type of a light industrial area. And so, the people that come in here would not be displacing the
future by more retail- and office-orientated operations. That pretty much concludes the Staff's
presentation at this time.
CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you, Mr. Alueta. We're now going to have public testimony.
testimony is now open. Ms. Nakata?

Public

When you're called up, you have three minutes and a minute to conclude. And if anyone, again,
I see so many professional people, if you have your cell phones on or your beepers, please put
them in the silent mode. Thank you.
MS. NAKATA: Mr. Chair, we have two individuals signed up for public testimony.
Glenn Au, to be followed by Ben Walin.
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CHAIR CARROLL: And, anybody else, please go around the other way ... from the other side of the
gallery.
Sir, if you could please go to the podium? And, everyone, please give your name at the podium .

. . . BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONY. ..
MR. AU: Thank you. My name is Glenn Au. I'm here as a person to protect the assets of my
son who has a piece of interest at property in Waikapu. I didn't attend, I'm sorry I didn't attend
your Waikapu Association meeting, because I wasn't notified, and I wasn't informed, because I
don't keep track of what's going on until the last two months. My problem is, I think it's a good
project. I knew about this from Mr. Fong over five years ago, and I think his idea was good,
because I spent the day with him, and I saw what kind of work he does, and I'm very interested
in what he does. He does a good job. At least he give me, give me some time to visit with him
the whole day. The other thing about this project I'm concerned about is the traffic ability. I
don't think any of you live in the area of Waikapu at all. I don't recognize any of you. Maybe
you're just the professionals like Mr. Carroll was mentioning. But as I live there, and I go home
I have to contend with the idiosyncrasies of the highway and Waiko Road. It's not the greatest
thing to be following a bunch of slop and big trucks going 20 miles-an-hour because they can't
take the turn around the graveyard and the park. If you know who I am, you know what it is. I
don't know. But my concern is very basic. Traffic ability is based on how many people are
traveling there during the day. If you ever stand outside and wave at the signs, you going see
about 10, 15 cars traveling at 45 miles an hour. Now, if you're going to turn around -COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Excuse me? Excuse me, Mr. Chair? Mr. Chair?
CHAIR CARROLL: Yes?
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Mr. Chair, could we, could we have the testifier address the body,
please, and not the audience.
CHAIR CARROLL:

the testifier --

MR. AU: I'm sorry.
CHAIR CARROLL: -- it's the Council that you need to address, not the audience.
MR. AU: I'm not sure what I was doing anyway. Anyway, my concern for this plan that I just watched
is the traffic ability. You need a four lane road not a two lane, one lane going the opposite
direction for the slow trucks, so that you don't get stuck behind those cars; the other lane for
emergency work vehicles that can pass you by at a fly. And you need more support in getting the
police out there to cover the area.
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I gotta live in that community. I gonna have kids come to school there .. .if I can't get a charter
school. I don't want that Waikapu Ag Park established, but if we're going to have this traffic
problem, those kids can't walk to, walk to school or walk to work. In 20 years, we're going to
have affordable housing spread out throughout Waiko Road. That's the future plan I think of.
We need bigger roads now, so you can put in the infrastructure to go along with the wiring, the
sewer, and the plumbing, and the park. That water they're using now can only exist with that
pump for that section. You going to have to redevelop that and bring in the bigger pump to add
more water pressure to afford 1,000 homes in the area. I think we're going to expand this in the
next 20 years. Twenty years from now, we'll be more happy than, than what we contend with
now. So, take care the police action. Take care the emergency vehicle action. And please give
more time-MS. NAKATA: Three minutes.
MR. AU: -- to plan this. Thank you.
CHAIR CARROLL: Any questions for the testifier? Hearing none, thank you. Ms. Nakata?
MS. NAKATA: The next testifier is Ben Walin.
MR. WALIN: Good afternoon, my name is Ben Walin. I'm with Commercial Properties of Maui. I've
been in commercial real estate on Maui for about 15 years, and my company Commercial
Properties of Maui has been working with Mr. Fong over the past two years helping with the
short-term leasing of the property while he's taking it through this process. I'd like to offer the
Council just a quick update on the commercial real estate market here in Central Maui.
Currently, there is no fee simple, vacant, entitled M-l zoned land available for sale. Also, right
now there is not one warehouse available for lease in Central Maui that I'm aware of.
High-cube, true industrial type of space. Yard space is in the same state. Warehouse is going for
a dollar-plus a square foot...triple net per month. Yard space is up in the 20 cents range per
square foot per month. This is the highest the market has ever been in the past 15 years. The
lack of inventory is not healthy for this economy. As the cost of the space climbs, business will
continue to pass these costs on to the community with their higher prices for their goods and
services.
Consolidated Baseyard will offer local businesses the opportunity for fee simple ownership and
allowing them to fix their operating expenses for the long term and maintain competitive pricing
and a future for the business.
When Roger planned this project years ago, he saw the need--and this is a long time ago, when
Kahului was going through its low stages. And the true industrial users in that area have been
squeezed out by the retail use and by the growth of population in the area. And that need has
been magnified over the past five years where it's getting to the point where the inventory, the
lack of inventory is ridiculous. So, again, this project will offer true local industrial users a home
in, to secure their future. And as far as I can see, it can't come on line quick enough. Thank you.
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CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you. Any questions for the testifier?
Hearing none ... hearing none, thank you.
MR. WALIN: Thank you.
MS. NAKATA: Mr. Chair, no one else has signed up to testify.
CHAIR CARROLL: Is there anyone in the gallery that wishes to testify? Please come forward, identify
yourself at the microphone, and afterwards please go sign up by the desk.
MR. SHIROMA: My name is Bert Shiroma. I'm currently a tenant on this project. Our company is a
construction company. We've been operating in this Waikapu area under various special use
permits for a number of years, and I support this project. As far as our business goes and the rest
of the businesses that are like us, the need is there, and, and we urge you to move this project
forward. Thank you.
CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you. Any questions for the testifier? Hearing none, thank you. Is there
anyone else that wishes to give testimony? Hearing none, if there's no objections, we will close
public testimony.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
CHAIR CARROLL: Public testimony is now closed .

. . .END OF PUBLIC TESTIMONY. ..
CHAIR CARROLL: Members, we're going to take a short recess while we set up our projector over
here. Five-minute recess... (gavel) . ..

RECESS:

2:08p.m.

RECONVENE:

2:15 p.m.

CHAIR CARROLL: '" (gavel) . .. This Land Use Committee meeting of August 1th, 2005, is now back
in session. Members, we're gonna go through all the Departments. And as we go through each
one, the Chair is going to allow questions of each Department as we proceed. The first one will
be Alice Lee, Department of Human Services, Housing and Human Concerns. Ms. Lee?
MS. LEE: Good afternoon, Chair.
CHAIR CARROLL: Proceed.
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MS. LEE: With regard to this project. ..
CHAIR CARROLL: Oh, excuse me. I'm sorry, Ms. Lee. One of the first things that I did intend to ask
you is about.. . affordable housing component of this project. It has been proposed that $35,000
for each of the four units be given in cash in-lieu to any other option. Could you please comment
on that first?
MS. LEE: Yes, Chair. Early on, our Department recommended that, first of all, a study be done
to help us determine what should be recommended in terms of affordable housing contribution
and--because we do not have any ordinance or established policy on light industrial development
and affordable housing. So, a study was done, and we concur with the study in that the
conclusion in the study states that there should be at least the requirement of four units. We
concur with the study primarily because 95 percent of the, the occupants will be reo .. relocating
from one location to another. In other words, they're here already. So, we're only talking about
five percent of possible new housing would be, that would be reo .. required. And when you
work the numbers, it comes out to four, four units. When we're dealing with such a small
amount of units, we generally would recommend that an in-lieu contribution be made. And, and
the $35,000 actually represents the subsidy, the subsidy. It doesn't mean that a house can be
built for $35,000. As we all know, it cannot. The subsidy is the amount that, the difference
between the actual cost, the approximate cost of a house and what the affordable level should be.
In other words, if you wanted someone at a 100 percent of median income to afford the house,
the house costs roughly 300,000, $295,000. The subsidy would be $35,000. That means that
the, the family buying the unit would actually pay $260,000, which is the 100 percent of median
income category level. So, again, the $35,000 ... (change tape, start side lB) . .. subsidy.
CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you. Members, questions for Ms. Lee?
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR CARROLL: Mr. Pontanilla?
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you. So, in, in this, this case here, the $140,000 that is being
requested--and, and I know we, we were, you know, looking for affordable units here on
Maui--can the $35,000 be put as a subsidy to purchase a unit in a particular subdivision in
Wailuku or Kahului?
MS. LEE: Oh, I'm sure it could, but what we've been doing, whenever we can, is put it toward a project
that is already in the works--usually by non-profit, who, who is in, who's building affordable
housing. And the reason for that is, is several. Number one, the non-profits deal with the lowest
income families in Maui County, whether it's seniors, whether it's the homeless, whether it's, it's
the low-income people. The people who need the most help the most subsidies. So, that's one
good reason to direct the monies there. Secondly, by assisting them with funding from the
outside, that's less County funds that would be used, would be needed to help with the project.
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So we can, in other words, become a partner with them without using a lot of County funds. So,
that's another reason why we've, we've used that approach.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: So, these funds that is being requested would be utilized for Central
Maui or anywhere on Maui?
MS. LEE: Well, actually we haven't really determined that. It, it, it would, there are only so
many projects going up right now. We have a, a project being finished in West, two projects
being finished in West Maui, one that needs to get started in South Maui that needs a lot of
money. For instance, the South Maui Resource Center, which doesn't exist yet, but is in the
conceptual stage, we're going to have to raise about, oh, anywhere from 10 to 14 million dollars.
So, 100,000 here, 100,000 there, you know, it adds up, and the more we can assist with the
funding of that project with other monies, the less we would be using of County funds and
probably, you know, what we've been doing with the other two resource centers are bond funds.
And, again, you know, it affects, it affects the taxpayer base and, and so forth. So, the more we
can use other funds to help and partner with the non-profits who target the low-income families,
to me, that's the greatest benefit.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: I, I don't know, correct me if I'm wrong, but the Community Plans in
regards to affordable housing is, you know, is basically that whatever monies that we collect--or
whatever monies or units that is provided by the developer is utilized in the Community Plan
area. And, and if we're going to designate money all over the place--I, I see your point.
MS. LEE: Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: You know, how do we create affordable housing for the people here in
Central Maui?
MS. LEE: Councilmember, I agree with you--if you call this an impact fee. But all along ... our position
has been this is a means to conform with the Community Plan. In other words, if you really want
to use this as an impact fee and, and in which case you would have to spend it where the impact
was created, in the region where the impact was created, then that's a totally different animal
altogether. Then we shouldn't collecting any money, yeah. The impact fee is based on cost.
And, and usually that cost is established through a very extensive study which has not been done.
So if you want to go the impact fee route then, you know, we're not able to collect this money.
But if you go the other way where you say, well, would you, wouldn't you like to make a
donation to be in compliance with the Community Plan, well, that's a different story, because
now they're contributing, they're making a donation. And, and ... under those circumstances, to
me, there, there is no requirement that the monies be spent in the region where it was collected.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR CARROLL: Members, any further questions for Ms. Lee?
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COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: ... Chairman?
CHAIR CARROLL: Mr. Mateo?
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Chairman, thank you very much. Ms. Lee, good afternoon.
MS. LEE: Good afternoon.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: .. .1 guess I am still having a difficulty with the $35,000. If, in
fact, this, this development is required to do four affordable units--and I appreciate just hearing,
you know, your potential use for the monies, yeah, but it just seems like you just, it's just a little
too late. You know, if they're required to do, build four homes, their property is all being, the
request is for M-l. They don't have land to do four houses. What will it cost for them to get the
land to build these four houses? And then, what's the cost of them having to build a house? You
know, we're talking, you know, something like that amount instead of 140,000. So, to me, if you
need to have greater impact, we need to take a look at what the actual value is versus what we're
asking of them to contribute. And it just seems like the, the 135 to total the 140 is just such a
small amount to ask to meet an affordable housing requirement. So, I have an initial problem in,
in just being able to support this. And I will be looking at, you know, at a later point of
requesting them to reconsider this amount and actually contribute a, a lot more in line with the
value of their project. So I just needed to share that with you, because that's an area that we've,
we disagree on, because I don't support in-lieu of. I don't want money. I want the house. This
is the whole purpose and the intent--help our people. And this, to me, is an easy out by giving
35,000 per unit and being able to develop your project. So, I just wanted to, to share my
comments with Ms. Lee. Thank you very much. And thank you, Chair.
CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you, Mr. Mateo. Ms. Anderson?
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Chairman. Ms. Lee is saying that this is not an impact
fee, but. .. really what instigated this whole study was a directive, a Decision and Order by the
State Land Use Commission who asked them to do a study under--in fact, it's their very first
condition ... of many conditions on this project. To, to do a study to present to the Council
Committee and ... the study should address the impact the project will have on the current labor
force, the type of employee housing demands that would be created by the project. The proposed
mitigation measures to alleviate the impact on the employee housing sit. .. housing situation.
And I don't see anything in here about providing a subsidy. And the study itself doesn't talk
about a subsidy. It says there will be four houses needed to mitigate the employee housing
impact this project will have, due to the fact that many of the, the workers will be relocating from
someplace else in ... probably Kahului. And I agree with Member Mateo. I, I don't think that
$35,000 is any, anywhere near fair. You can't. .. build a garage for $35,000. And so, if the idea
is to offset the impact our housing, of housing demands for employees, then they should be
paying--if it's going to be an in-lieu fee--they should pay us what it's going to cost to build a
house at 100 percent median income. I'm just picking 100 percent because I think that's fair.
It's right in the middle. And so, I will not support the $35,000 in-lieu fee, Mr. Chair.
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CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you. Members ... Ms. Tavares?
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yes, thank you. You know, the State Land Use Commission
has been just recently looking at this housing requirement for other than residential development.
They're doing it with commercial and changes in zone, I mean commercial light industrial and of
the like, heavy industrial, probably, based on an employee concern and affordable housing. You
know, we already have the history of requiring from the commercial development of hotels of
providing one affordable unit for every four hotel rooms. That changed from employee housing
to affordable housing some years back, but it's still the same thing. It's to address the concerns, I
think, that all of us have about employees coming in, and where are they going to come from,
and where are they going to live when they get here. I think that we're moving in that direction.
The State Land Use Commission has sort of taken the lead, but it's kind of, you know, virgin
territory as far as looking at commercial impacts.
The $35,000? I don't know if I agree with it or not because I'm not sure what that subsidy
breaks down to. But I, I think that we need to keep in mind that if we are requiring housing from
a developer. .. they build the housing, it's not free to who goes in there. It gets sold. So, to me,
it's the difference between what, as Ms. Lee has explained, the difference between what that
person at the 100 percent of median income can afford to get into and what it costs to build that
house. That's the subsidy part. I don't know if I agree if it's 35,000 or more. So, I'd like to
know what is included in that to, what was included to arrive at the 35,000. Because, Members,
you know, as we're going through looking at affordable housing projects, and they're asking for
waivers of different requirements. Okay. All those waivers of the different requirements, permit
fees, park assessment, whatever it is, those come with a dollar cost. And that's part of the
subsidy also. So I don't think we--well, we don't have information about, maybe Ms. Lee knows
what, where the 35,000 comes from and if it includes all of those kinds of things where
somebody somehow has to pay for it. .. sometimes it's the taxpayer, most times it's the taxpayer
to subsidize affordable housing in our community. And there is, of course, a special interest in
having everyone help the less fortunate in our community, whether it's at 140 percent of median
income or 70 percent or less of median income, but there is going to be some part of that. So this
is a more complex issue, I think, than, than we are prepared to address today in relationship to
this project application. But if Ms. Lee has, can give us any breakdown of how that $35,000 was
arrived at, you know, what is considered the subsidy part, you know to come to that number,
what things were considered. If I can ask that?
CHAIR CARROLL: Ms. Lee?
MS. LEE: Nothing in particular. It's just trying to get people, let's say at the 100 percent of median
income category to afford ... what they can afford might be $260,000. And the cost of an average
home today is roughly $300,000. So if you, 295, in fact. 295 minus 35 is $260,000. And that's
affordable to those earning 100 percent of median income. That's where the subsidy came from.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: So, are you ...
- 14 -

LAND USE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui
August 17, 2005

MS. LEE: That amount. ..
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Oh, I'm sorry.
MS. LEE: Go ahead.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: I'm forever jumping in before people finish their sentences. I, I'm
sorry. So, are you considering that if the horne is $300,000, that's what it costs to build that
horne, $300,000?
MS. LEE: No, that's what it costs to afford that horne because those--if you're targeting, let's say, and
that, it depends who you're targeting. If you're targeting those earning 100 percent of median
income, then they can afford a horne at $260,000.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Okay.
MS. LEE: But if the cost is $295,000, then the difference is the subsidy, the $35,000.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: What I'm asking is where does the 295,000 corne from? Is that the
cost of building the horne?
MS. LEE: It's the cost. It's, it's an average cost. 1...in fact, Joanne Ridao, who's building 12 homes in
Lahaina-COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Uh-huh.
MS. LEE: --just told me today that her cost is running, that's, her cost is running exactly where I'm
saying about, any... anywhere from 295 to $300,000 in her 12-unit subdivision in, in Lahaina.
So that's cost. It's very rare that we can get that kind of information because ... not too many
people are going to share cost information ... (laughter} ...
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Excuse me, Ms. Lee-MS.

But luckily--

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: --could you, could you share that, again? I missed the amounts
... (laughter) . .. of what you just said.
MS. LEE: Between 295 and $300,000 is Joanne's cost per house. Okay?
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: ... {inaudible} . ..
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: For 100 percent?
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MS. LEE: Okay. That's the house and, and the property--295 to $300,000 at cost. Okay?
CHAIR CARROLL: And, Ms. Anderson, if you could wait next time?
MS. LEE: So if you're targeting those who earn 100 percent of median income, the most they can
afford is a $260,000 mortgage. Right? So the difference between what they can afford and
Joanne's cost is roughly, well, what, 35, $40,000. That's, that's the subsidy. That's where the
subsidy comes in. Because you're not really, you're not going to ask a developer or applicant to
give you $300,000 for a house .. .the cost of a house. Because you're not expecting people to
move in forJree. Everybody has to get a mortgage. And what they can afford is $260,000. So
the, the idea is how do we help people get to that level of $260,000-COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Uh-huh.
MS. LEE: --the figure that they can afford?
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Well, thank you for that explanation, and my trusty little calculator
over here brings that up. If it's a 1,500 square foot house or whatever it is, it's like $196 per
square foot to build. Is that the going rate for building homes?
MS. LEE: I, I would have to say yes. The ... Roy Katsuda-COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Uh-huh.
MS. LEE: --who's building a multi-family project in Kihei, he, he's spending $200,000 a square foot. I
mean, $200 a square foot.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: $200.
MS.

$200 a square foot. So, every unit is $200,000.

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Is that the senior project?
MS. LEE: The senior project. And Joanne, again, her cost is running around 295, 300,000. And we can
get costs from non-profits, 'cause they're willing to share information. It's hard to get costs
information from the others.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Uh-huh. Okay.
CHAIR CARROLL: Ms. Anderson, did you have any further questions?
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: No, I'm sorry for interrupting ... (laughter) . ..
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CHAIR CARROLL: No problem. Members, any further questions-COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: .. .{inaudible}...
CHAIR CARROLL: --for Ms. Lee?
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: ... (laughter) . ..
CHAIR CARROLL: Mr. Pontanilla?
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Yeah. No, one question, Alice. So, if we're looking at 100 percent
median income, and let's say $35,000 would be the amount that we ask for, when you look at,
like, say, 70 percent of median income knowing that a home ... that home gotta be built at a
particular cost, you would take the difference ... the, the difference of the cost of the house so that
that 70 percent median income person will afford a $170,000 home?
MS. LEE: No, we charge everybody the same.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: The same, 35.
MS. LEE: Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Okay.
MS. LEE: But, but, again, it's, we know it's your call. We know it's your call, and this is a
recommendation. And we are trying to give you as much background information on how we
arrived at the figures we have. But again, I would, I wanna caution you about how you label this
contribution. Because really it shouldn't be an impact fee. There is no enabling ordinance,
which allows for an impact fee. So ... contribution, unilateral agreement that, this is generally in,
on the Council how we, we would exact these types of contributions ... but maybe that can be
addressed with the Housing Committee at some point. But there is no enabling legislation for
this kind of contribution.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you. Any further questions for Ms. Lee?
Hearing none, thank you, Ms. Lee. Members, we'd now like to hear from the Fire Department.
Mr. Bal, could you please come forward?
Do you have any opening statement?
MR. BAL: I have, Chair. Members, as we have always requested, we need water in the area, we need
the flow. We need our road widths. I believe one of the stipulations was parking on the
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roadway, which would hinder our, our apparatus from running through there. And, basically,
that's the two areas that we have to talk about. And, of course, we will reserve the right to
review the plans as it comes in.
CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you. Questions? Mr. Molina?
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Chairman. Good afternoon, Chief Bal. In that vicinity
over the last couple of years, there's been a couple of major fires. Is that part of, I guess, your
rationale here, your concerns you've shared with us as it relates to this project?
MR. BAL: Uh, not exactly-COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: The condition of, the condition of the road is not exactly good as it is
right now, too, yeah?
MR. BAL: That's correct. But, no, this would, you know, we, we look at all of Maui County. And
that's been our major concerns--supply of water and the road widths, especially if people are
parking trailers or whatever they're going to have, equipment. If you look down by Sears, of
course, they always have that type of equipment parked on the roadway. And we would
definitely have something to say about that.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Uh-huh. So that would be your recommendation to the Applicants
regarding the street parking, I guess, yeah?
MR. BAL: Absolutely.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: ... (inaudible) . ..
MR. BAL: We'd hope there would be off street parking.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Uh-huh. Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR CARROLL: Any further questions? Mister--excuse me, Ms. Anderson?
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Chair. Thank you, Captain Bal, for being here. When
you say no parking on the roadways-COUNCILMEMBER KANE: He's the Deputy Chief.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Oh, I'm sorry.
MR. BAL: Only my friends call me "Captain".
ALL: ... (laughter) . ..
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COUNCIL MEMBERS: ... {inaudible} . ..
ALL: ... (laughter). ..
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Can you tell me ... (laughter) . .. what is the width that you need
for safe passage?
MR. BAL: That's why we reserve the right to ... go through the plans. When we go through, after we
see what they are putting in exactly, then we'll be able to determine that. Minimum 32 feet.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Minimum 32 feet?
MR. BAL: Like I said, after I get to look at the plans, or my people get to look at the plans, they'll be
able to make that determination--unless it's gonna be four lanes.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: ... Oh, I'm not talking about, are you talking about Waiko Road, or
are you talking about the internal roads?
MR. BAL: No, the internal roads.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Okay, and they appear to be two lane or. .. and it, and it, it. .. so far,
the only restriction on parking within the, within the subdivision itself is for the cul-de-sacs. It, it
doesn't restrict parking on the streets. And so, you don't know what the width of the streets are?
MR. BAL: I don't at this time.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: And that would include the, the easement, the, I understand there
is going to be curbs and gutters ...
Well, we'll find out from somebody else what the actual width of the street-MR. BAL: Well, when it, when it does come in for, on the planning stages through our review, we'll
make our comments at that time. Because things may change between now and, and the actual
plans coming through.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Yeah, because if they're going to have to have parking, onsite
parking for all of these lots, they may have to make some changes and make the lots bigger or
fewer lots ... to provide, allow for that parking. So 32 feet, does that have to be paved roadway or
is that just the actual roadway itself-UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Yeah.
MS. ANDERSON: --and-- 19 -
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UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Yeah.
MS. ANDERSON: --in addition the, the County strip adjacent to the roadway?
MR. BAL: This, this is just the, the figure that we throw out there for .. .possible on-street parking. And
we wouldn't have included the, these large container trailers or equipment or anything else, else
like that. It would just include the normal passenger-type parking, and we could get away with
the 32 feet. But as you know, in many of these industrial areas, they end up parking all kinds of
things out there. So, we'd like to be assured of a minimum width.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Of 32 feet.
MR. BAL: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: And has that changed at all with newer equipment? I mean ...
MR. BAL: No, it has not.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Okay. Thank you very much.
CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you. Mr. Hokama?
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: No, Mr. Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: I think Mr. Mateo was before me, Chairman.
CHAIR CARROLL: Oh.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: So

happy to--

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Go ahead, go ahead, Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Thank you.
Chairman, just a couple of things for Chief
regarding ... some of the things that the Applicant was willing to consider. The island that they're
proposing, I believe, that will be part of Waiko Road system to discourage, I guess, tractor-trailer
type of vehicles to go toward the residential area, toward the cemetery, toward the residential
housing .. .is that of concern to you and your Department regarding your vehicles and, and
responsibility?
MR. BAL: I, I would assume that if they did put something up like that, it would pass through our plans
review process, and at that time we would address that. But it still would require a minimum
passage way for our trucks to, to come through.
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COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: I know why they're doing it, Chief, and I've got my reasons why I
support eliminating tractor-trucks from going through the Old Waikapu residential, too. Could
that be mitigated through another. .. entry-exit or an easement from another, through another
portion of the industrial subdivision ... that you would have full access to, to enter the property
and respond?
MR. BAL: I, I believe the Waiale realignment is corning through that area, and there may be some
possibility. I'm, I'm ... I haven't seen those, those plans in particular.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay. Well, I just was wondering if there's more than one way for
us to take care of your Department's needs and yet...I would like to support either restricting or
eliminate all tractor-trucks from going into that residential area.
MR. BAL: I, I believe there's a sign up on that road now that restricts it to ... (inaudible) ...
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: And of course, yeah, it is ... not being adhered to. So, so much for
another one of our laws. My other question would be-MR. BAL: ... {inaudible} . ..
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --if there's concern, and, and I bring this up regarding security and
Homeland Defense about containers being parked on County right-of-ways and easements, too-like Hukilike Street, Alamaha Street.
Do you have any requirements that we may not be aware of that, as first responders under
Homeland Defense, we need to be able to, maybe, condition the approval to insure the
Department's response ... or reduce potential hazards?
MR. BAL: ... 1, I can agree with .. .I forget who it was that testified and said that there is no space
available. And it, it seems to me that that, that street going down there have, has hindered our
trucks before because of the way they were parked and oncoming traffic and everything else. I, I
don't believe there is-COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: What about intern .. .internally within the subdivision itself, Chief? I
prefer all those containers to be on private lots, independent lots, so that if anything we can go
after the property owner to take care a potential hazardous situation. It's on the right-of-way-MR. BAL: That could hinder our operation-COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --that becomes, is a part of a civil litigation, County of Maui.
MR. BAL: Uh-huh. I, I would like to see just the normal on-street parking would be approved by us.
But containers or large, you know, extra-wide equipment would be, would be problematic for us
in that area.
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COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay. Your Department currently, by law, has the authority to give
citations for parking or, or things that may hinder the Department's ability to respond with our
equipment, I believe. Is this something you guys are willing to pursue and start giving citations
that you are legally and lawfully able to do ... besides the police?
MR. BAL: ... We, we wouldn't go out and patrol. But-COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: No, but let's say you're there-MR. BAL: --if there was a definite complaint, we would be willing to do that.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you, Chairman. Thank you, Chief.
CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you. Mr. Mateo?
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Chairman, thank you very much. Chief, good afternoon. Just to ask
your, your comments. Because this particular site is outside of the, the County's water service,
and M-l, the more industrial areas and the appropriate uses of, of the property will perhaps
include businesses that could include tires and lumber, et cetera, which is the more combustible
items should they catch fire--your, your comments, because this is outside of the, the County's
waterline area in terms of you being able as, to, to fight potential fires in an area ... (change tape,
start side 2A) . .. add ... additional services.
MR. BAL: As soon as you become private water, then you come under, directly under the Fire
Department's direction. And at that time, under light industrial, we would be able to limit certain
uses and how much you would be able to deal with on that property.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: So, their well that they, they will have access to, and their storage
capabilities you, in fact, would be able to determine how much of that would be needed to fight a
fire?
MR. BAL: That's correct.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Thank you. Thank you, Chairman.
CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you. Mr. Pontanilla, followed by Ms. Tavares.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you. Chief, I understand that the developer has plans to put up a
350,000 gallon tank for fire protection. In, in regards to the tank size, would that be sufficient to
handle the capabilities within this subdivision for fire protection?
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MR. BAL: Normally, that, that would be enough, but we would--that's why we reserve the right to, to
look at this after it goes into planned review, and what further that they may decide to put into
that. That should be adequate.
You know, it's a broad, general question that...I wouldn't be willing to say "yes" or "no" on right
now.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you.
CHAIR CARROLL: Ms. Tavares?
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yes, thank you. I guess I could call you "Cousin Captain".
MR. BAL: Yeah-COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: huh?
MR. BAL: --that works.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: .. .(la ugh ter) . .. Do you have set road-width requirements depending
on the type of usage, you know, residential, commercial, light industrial, heavy industrial, et
cetera?
MR. BAL: We do.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: You do? So what you're saying about these particular roadways
would be in conformance with what everybody else has to do?
MR. BAL: Yes, it is.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Okay.
MR. BAL: It would ...
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Is that what, excuse me, but in that Kahului light industrial area ... the
roads were built according to that standard? Is that the same standard?
MR. BAL: No, it is not.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: So, it's wider now than it was back then?
MR. BAL: Yes.
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COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Okay. Because they, as one of the conditions proposed by the
Applicants, they stated that they would restrict on-street parking in the subdivision to noncommercial passenger vehicles only and will restrict parking for all vehicles in the cul-de-sacs.
That's one of the conditions that they have, they are proposing that they would accept. So is, is
something like that going to be, would be okay?
MR. BAL: It, it would be okay if they could answer how it was going to be enforced.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Okay. Right now if, if you come across in one of these areas that
there's something blocking your access for your safety vehicles, let's say it's a tractor-trailer that
got off its blocks or wherever it is, what do you do as a Department? Do you have to call the
Police Department and have them cite them, or what, what happens?
MR. BAL: Generally, that, that's the procedure.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: So you'd make the call to the Maui Police Department?
MR. BAL: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Okay. All right. Thank you, Chairman.
CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you. Any further questions for the Fire Department? Mr. Molina, followed
by Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Chief, just in general, what would be the
response time? I guess, the Dairy Road Fire Station, that would be your nearest in relation to the
site of the project?
MR. BAL: That's correct.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: And response time would be typically?
MR. BAL: About four-and-a-half minutes.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: About four-and-a-half minutes? Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you. Ms. Anderson?
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thanks, Chairman. Chief, the, the standards that you're using
now that are different from what they were previous ... as Ms. Tavares was mentioning, are those
standards ... within the Fire Code or are they ... Department policy? What I'm trying to find out is
are they anywhere different than what is currently in the County Code?
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MR. BAL: It's recent amendments that combined with ... planning that we agreed upon that, and the
different reasons we needed it.
It, it was based on our needs, basically.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: So when you say recent amendments, what do you mean recent,
amendments to what?
MR. BAL: To the width of the roads in subdivisions.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: So, when you're dealing with subdivision review ... your, you've
amended what your requirements are for that purpose?
MR. BAL: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: But it hasn't necessarily been amended in the County Code?
MR. BAL: That's correct.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: And can you just give me one example of the difference, if you're
aware of it?
MR. BAL: Across from the Paia Fire Station where they did a subdivision and they promised that
would, there would never be anyon-street parking because of obvious reasons ... before they even
opened, I went down with my crew, took pictures of it, and actually showed that there was
parking on both sides of the road, which would barely let a fire truck through.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: That's at the zero lot line subdivision.
MR. BAL: That's correct. And if we couldn't get through it would be very interesting.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:
exemptions?

And are the streets substandard in there?

Did they get

MR. BAL: Yes, they did.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: So, that doesn't necessarily apply to what I'm looking at, because
what I'm trying to get to is ... we have to have a standard that is uniform. And, and I can
understand for new subdivisions, yes. But old subdivisions that were approved with previous
standards that are still on the books ... that poses a problem to go and, and ...
MR. BAL: Well, we weren't asking for anybody to upgrade it.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Yeah.
- 25 -

LAND USE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui
August 17, 2005

MR. BAL: It's just for -COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: For new.
MR. BAL: -- new ones, yes.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: New. New. Okay. Thank you very much. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you. Any further questions for the Fire Department? Ms. Tavares?
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yeah, just one, one more. Are the building or structures within this
zoning or proposed zoning area be required to have fire sprinklers in their buildings?
MR. BAL: It, it depends on the type and, and the square footage. We have a minimum.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: It depends on the type, the type of building?
MR. BAL: That's correct.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: So, what buildings wouldn't be fire sprinkled?
MR. BAL: It, it also depends on the use. In, in a typical warehouse building, if you went beyond
12,000 square feet, you would be required to sprinkle the building. But we have professional
people that are very good at it, and they put a, a firewall in between, so it cuts it down to 6,000,
8,000, whatever it is. And the, then it's not required to be sprinkled.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: In the, in the Uniform Fire Code, it doesn't have a requirement
already for industrial and commercial buildings no matter how big or small they are to have fire
sprinklers in them?
MR. BAL: Again, it depends on the square footage and the usage.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: So I'm trying to imagine what kind of use would not be, where it
would not be an advantage to have a fire sprinkler?
MR. BAL: I'd like to have all of them fire sprinkled.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Well, so would I. So, what will it take to get all these buildings
sprinkled? I mean we've already heard, you guys did such a great job in, in educating us about
the ... economic efficiency of having fire sprinklers versus trying to rely on a call out to a fire
station to send a pumper truck, et cetera, et cetera. And we had this discussion where we were
talking about Hale Mahaolu Kihei and the, in fact, the Council appropriated funds for them to get
the one story building sprinkled, because it's only required for two story, but I think in this day
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and age it's almost, you know, unreasonable to expect that you don't have to get fire sprinklers in
a place when its, its shown to be a better way to combat fires at an early stage and reduce the
property damage and all this other kind of stuff.
MR. BAL: That's, that's correct. The Uniform Fire Code allows for minimum standards that we would
observe and ... and even at minimum standards, we, we still are put to task, you know-COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Uh-huh.
MR. BAL: -- on why we wouldn't approve just one or two feet extra, which would allow us to do
certain things. And so this is, well, why, why have any codes at all?
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Because then you're having, you're asking people to design-MR. BAL: To the minimum standards.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: --so that they do the minimum-MR. BAL: Exactly.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: --rather than do what's for the safety of their property and peoples
lives.
MR. BAL: Well, this is a National Code, and-COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Uh-huh.
MR. BAL: --this is the basics that we can get, we can deal with.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Okay. Which we have in front of us for some amendments; right?
MR. BAL: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR CARROLL: Any further questions for the Fire Department? Hearing none, thank you.
Members, I'm going to call on the ... oh, I was gonna call on the Police Department and after they
finish, then we'll take our afternoon break. And while Lieutenant Bell is coming down, is there
anyone that wishes to have a representative from the Water Department? I have them on call,
and I can get them down here while we're on break. Does anyone need to hear from our Water
Department?
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: ., . {inaudible} . ..
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CHAIR CARROLL: Hearing none, thank you. Lieutenant, you have any opening statement?
MR. BELL: Yeah, good afternoon, my name is Lieutenant James Bell. I'm presently the acting
Captain and Commander of the Wailuku Patrol Division. I'm responsible for the area of this
proposed development. Our Department opposes it. First of all, we oppose it due to safety
issues relative to that of pedestrians as well as vehicles with the added traffic as well as size of
the vehicles in the area. Also, we oppose it, because it's going to increase our workload of our
already short-staffed, overworked, hardworking police force. I have some statistics over here, I
would like to share with you. That area of the proposed development in Waikapu is considered
as our Beat 12. For 2005, from January 1st, until July 31st, on that beat alone 243 drug offenses,
75 thefts, 32 stolen vehicles, 13 thefts involving properties taken from within vehicles, 41
burglaries, 143 personal assists. And a total offenses for the first eight months of the year:
1,634. And that does not include abandoned vehicles, derelict vehicles, domestic violence,
animals on highway, assaults, disorderly conducts, gambling, civil matters, criminal property
damage, criminal littering, criminal trespass, DUIIdrunk driving, suicides, unattended deaths,
leash law violations, cases involving harassment, cases involving sexual assaults. Just on the
Waiko area alone, I have statistics, all of these statistics are obtained from the Maui Police
Department's RMS or Records Management System. For the three-year period 2003, January
1st until July 31, 2005, just on Waiko Road, six domestic abuse cases, seven cases involving
status offenses. These are the offenses committed by juveniles. If committed by an adult, it
won't be considered a crime. They involve, like, juvenile runaway, beyond parental control,
these types of cases. One drug offense, non-criminal 41 cases. These are the calls that we go to,
that we try to go there and ... uh, what's that word I'm trying to get, I'm sorry ... mitigate,
hoomalemale, excuse me, but just solve it so everybody's happy. Liquor offenses, 1; motor
vehicle accidents, 6; assault, 2; thefts, 8; stolen vehicles, 9; terroristic threatening with the
weapons or conduct and word, 1; alarms, 26. But the highest stat that we have as individuals on
Waiko Road calling us is the quality of life issues, and we have a total of 37. And this will
include those issues like public nuisance, loud noise, excessive vehicle emissions, pollutions, the
neighbors maybe open burning, or something that causes a nuisance to them. And this is why
I'm before you. It's just going to add work to us, for us, excuse me, and I'm ready for questions.
CHAIR CARROLL:
Mr. Molina.

Thank you, Lieutenant.

The floor is now open.

Ms. Tavares, followed by

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yes, thank you. The statistics that you were reading from .. .is that in
the residential area, or you ... you have it broken down to where on Waiko Road these calls came
in? And where, you know, do you know have a record of the calls between Kuihelani Highway
and the, where the C. Brewer Office road is .. .in that, in that area?
MR. BELL: No, this is the whole general area of Waiko Road from Kuihelani Highway-COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: From top to bottom?
MR. BELL: --to, to Honoapiilani Highway.
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COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Oh, just in that section?
MR. BELL: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Okay, East Waiko Road.
MR. BELL: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: ... Do you not think that if the area is developed, and you have more
presence of citizens in the area, that that helps to be a deterrent for crime? You know, like, if you
have, well, first of all, they're going to be required to widen the road, bring the road up to a
better standard, or at least parts of it. But the fact that you've got businesses in the area, I, I
would think helps to give you the impression that this isn't a remote, desolate area where you
can, you know, easily get away with some criminal activity. Do you have any thoughts about
that?
MR. BELL: Well, any type of population growth will, of course, increase our workload. These, these
cases that I mentioned to you are the reported cases. Now, statistically at times it can be as high
as 75 percent that people will not report a criminal offense. But this is just reported. As to extra
people in the area, it gives us extra work--and it's, and it's not always negative, but it just ties us
up.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Uh-huh.
MR. BELL: Like we mentioned, that I didn't... there was some type of rule about parking that the non,
non-commercial type vehicles be parked off road.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Right.
MR. BELL: So if there's violations we, you know, who's going to go over there and, and, and take care
of it? It's going to be the police. And we have some industrial areas where you can spend eight
hours in there citing vehicles, initiating derelict vehicles, abandoned vehicle reports. Increase in
population is definitely increase in work for us. Did I answer your question?
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yes, thank you.
MR. BELL: Thank you.
CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you, Ms. Tavares. Mr. Molina?
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Good afternoon, Lieutenant Bell.
MR. BELL: Good afternoon.
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COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: You, you write up a real interesting laundry list of, I guess, incidents
in the areas. I guess because this is a proposed light industrial project, many times you might
have some false alarms that'll trip in the businesses. Is that, does that take up a lot of your
personnel's time as well to respond to alarms that trip ... accidentally?
MR. BELL: Yes. Yes, sir. In studies, recent studies have indicated that it can be as high as 50 percent
of our calls are just alarm calls. And why I say that, it's usually on our evening watches. And a
lot of times it's not a criminal offense. A lot of times it's just a faulty ... system. It could be a
power surge. It could be a storm with, with high winds or, or water that's causing this, or even,
like, rodents in buildings. But with more buildings, it gives us more calls for these so-called
silent alarms, which at the majority of the time ... well, the last time I worked the night shift. .. one
call maybe out of.. .at least 100 resulted in an actual break-in.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: I see. Um ... you I guess, with it being a business in the area, and then,
and then you do have a lot of activity, I guess, in, in the Department's mind, I mean, I'm just
kind of inferring from your statements .. .is that it'll encourage more activity because its, they're
sort of sitting targets, I guess, for, you know, criminals out there. Would it help if the Applicant
provided additional, their own security that could sort of help, I guess, relieve your Department
from, of some responsibilities, or at least to augment your Department from having to, you know,
be on constant watch? And I know your Department is stretched thin. But is that, would that be
one suggestion you could make to the Applicant--if they could provide additional security for the
businesses that will be in the vicinity?
MR. BELL: Certainly, yes. Lighting, fencing, outside private security. But, but another issue comes up
that I just thought of is the hours of operation. Now, if we have this light industrial area, and if
they work into the early morning hours, what's, what's going to surround it? Are, are people
going to call us about noise complaints? Late at night, noise travels, you know. I don't know the
exact calculations, but, but it travels. And this is another concern that we have.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay. Thank you.
MR. BELL: Your welcome, sir.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Chairman.
CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you, Mr. Molina. Mr. Hokama?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: I was listening intently to the questions and responses that my
colleagues posed to the Lieutenant.
We understand, as best we can, Lieutenant, the
Department's ... frustration--I guess I can use the term, including ours--of, of your manpower
situation. We know you folks could use additional.. . officers on, on beats. Your current beat that
you have oversight of, you, can you tell us how many men short per shift you are, if, if, if any?
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You're, like, one position short per beat, per shift in, in the specific Waiko beat and/or two, two
officers short?
MR. BELL: Our, all of our beats that we're authorized to go out with are always filled. The day shift,
we go out with 11.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay.
MR. BELL: The night shift, we go out with 11, with the exception of Friday night and Sat. .. Saturday
night. We, we enhance it by, by just two additional beats. So, then it becomes 13. And your
supervisors per shift is one person has the position of the Watch Commander, and two
individuals have that as the Supervisors or Sergeants. So, the total manpower on the day shift is
14, night shift during the weekdays is 14, and the weekends ... 16. That's your total manpower.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay. And, and currently that is what is the authorized .. .load for
the beats? Your. .. what, what it would take to run, maintain the beat well is, those are the
numbers that you just shared with us this afternoon, Lieutenant?
MR. BELL: Yes, that's our authorized.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay. Maybe how I, what would help us is to man those beats at the
level that you shared with us, how many are callbacks and on overtime? Half of the crew, onefourth of the crew? Because that would make, have us, gives us a sense of, of the impacts that
your officers are dealing with because of recall.
MR. BELL: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: So, they're over, working overtime, and we understand 'cause we
always see the premium pay request in budget. Obviously, it impacts your morale 'cause they
don't have off time to recuperate from maybe a stressful caseload of the day. So can you help us
with what kind overtime demands ... maybe your shifts are getting?
MR. BELL: Well, for example, I just completed my July monthly report for the division. And the
overtime was 141 percent more than it was the preceding month. As to actual percentages,
on-shift--from my personal experiences--is that. .. it is an average of at least one per shift that is
working on overtime, a minimum. And my experiences also have seen that at times you could
have up to 40 percent or even 50 percent of the watch on overtime. And that would be in, in a
group of 16, at least, at least five, six individuals ... on overtime.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay. And, again, I, I ask that, because it helps us understand the
comments you gave regarding the Department's position on this request. And I, I can ... express,
you know, that I, I understand, I'm sure the other Members have their understanding, too, but we
understand the unique situation with filling positions within your Department. So, I appreciate
your comments this afternoon. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.
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CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you, Mr. Hokama. Ms. Anderson?
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Chair. Thank you very much for being here. When
you said .. .I think you said 12 beats.
MR. BELL: ... 11 beats.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: 11 beats?
MR. BELL: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:
Wailuku-Kahului area or total?

Is that, are you just giving us the number within the

MR. BELL: Yes, these are the authorized beats for the Wailuku District. It, it's considered District l.
Our areas of responsibility include Wailuku, Kahului, Makawao, Kula, Pukalani, Haiku, Paia out
to Kailua.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: And, and that is all considered the Wailuku ... District?
MR. BELL: Yes, it is ma'am.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: For your purposes.
MR. BELL: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Okay. Thank you, because my staff is, we're doing some research
to see if we can't find a way to ... provide additional funding for the police officers so that we can
encourage more recruits to come on board. And, and in the research that my staff has done, they
found that the total number of beats in Maui County ... and I'm sorry, yeah, in all of the County,
1995 were 26 beats. And in 2001, it was increased to 27. So, in, in a ten-year period where
we've had a huge increase in population-MR. BELL: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: --we've only increased the, the number of police officers per beat,
by beat, by one. So this seems to be extremely disproportionate, and I think one of the reasons
why you're feeling the way you do today ... (laughter) . .. And I would like to ask you .. .in the
review that, that your Department did on this project, it appears it was done based on the draft
environmental assessment. And if the Members want to try to locate it, it is Exhibit. .. right after
Exhibit 5, or it is Exhibit 5 ... attached to the Planning Department's report.
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And, you know, the only real comments that were made had to do with traffic. So, and, and they
were made in August of '04. So it's been almost a year since, since the comments were made by
the Department, in writing, on this, on this project. And I'm just wondering if something has
happened since August of '04 to August of '05 that would strongly influence you to come and
tell us that the Department cannot support this project. I think you actually said that you're
opposed to it. And so, could you explain to us maybe why that that. ..
MR. BELL: Well, of course-COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: ... that sentiment?
MR. BELL: Of course the traffic is ... is a concern. When you go to that area--especially if you head
north up towards Honoapiilani Highway from the project site--there is a sign. And the sign says
"no vehicles over 10,000 pounds, unless service vehicles". There's a little exception on that
sign. The roadway is narrow. You have utility poles, that some of 'em appear to be only set
back off of the paved portion of the roadway by a foot. You have wires, cables that are low
hanging, and, and these, these are the reasons. Urn ...
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: ... Well, I'm just wondering other than traffic, because you really
didn't mention traffic as your reason to oppose this now. So ... just the number, the number of
incidents have escalated that much in a year, or could you give us any other reason other than
what you've already given us?
MR. BELL: The amount of calls for service, as is, without any further development; and also with, with
traffic. That's, that's an issue as well, ma'am, and that's another reason.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Okay. Thank you very much.
MR. BELL: Thank you.
CHAIR CARROLL: Any further questions for our Police Department? Hearing none, thank you very
much. Members, we are going to take a IS-minute break, and we will reconvene at 3:35. We
now stand in recess ... (gavel) . ..

RECESS:

3:20 p.m.

RECONVENE:

3:38 p.m.

CHAIR CARROLL: ... (gavel) . .. This Land Use Committee Meeting of August 17, 2005, is now back
in session. Members, our next department is Land Use. And we have with us the Department
head, Milton Arakawa. Oh, you have an opening statement?
MR. ARAKAWA: Thank you, Mr. Chair. Just one comment regarding the proposed condition by the
Applicant, pertaining to the construction or bonding of improvements to the--Iet me see if I got
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this right, the half of Waiko Road along the subject property ... plus improvements to bring up
Waiko Road from approximately 20 feet in pavement with, to 24 feet from the Applicant's
property to Kuihelani Highway.
We discussed this issue with the Applicant, and we did want to note for the Committee's
.. .(change tape) . .. Department intends to, to ... to do a Federal Aid project on Waiko Road
within the near to intermediate term, future. And, and this project is intended to extend from
Honoapiilani Highway to Kuihelani. The plans, however, the plans, the specific cross-sections
and the grades of the project have not been set as of this date. So, basically if the improvements
are, the frontage improvements and the roadway improvements are put in by the Applicant at this
stage, when our Department goes in to do the permanent improvement at some later point in
time, there's a good chance we'd have to tear it all up again. So, our preference is to actually
have the Applicant bond the improvements, so that when we are ready to implement the
permanent improvements, then we will just have the Applicant pay their pro rata share of that,
the cost.
CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you. Questions for Public Works?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Question.
CHAIR CARROLL: Starting with Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Thank you, Chairman. My question for Mr. Arakawa this afternoon
would be if things ... things being the way they are within our County, how soon can we get this
Federal Aid Waiko Road project to, through design at least? Are we a year away, two years
away, we haven't started, there's no appropriation to even start this project, it's not on the STIP,
we have no clue where we going get money yet. I mean what, what's the status, please?
MR. ARAKAWA: It's, basically ... in the General Master Plan at this point, but it's not on the three-year
STIP at, at this juncture. So we would have to basically ... the first step is, basically, try to get
that functionally classified as a collector road, and then include it on the STIP. Assuming we can
then get it on the STIP, we would then request for. .. County matching share of funding, and then
proceed to construction, doing the construction plans and actually getting the permitting and, and
then proceeding to implementation. So, it's, I would guess, anywhere between five and ten years
away.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: And seeing that as our Director. .. you know, for me 1, I appreciate
the Applicant's willingness to construct. And I understand what you're sharing with us about the
potential to dig it up. But I'm tired of waiting ten years to catch up on required infrastructure for
today, and we going continue to defer ten more years from now. So, my thing is ... since our
peers on the, in the 48 States, you know, sometimes they do some good things. One of the things
that they've done well was ... pay in advance of the final approval from the Feds to get
reimbursed. And they've moved forward with doing and paying for the project upfront, and
getting reimbursed back from the Feds with Federal...pre ... approval, though, prior to
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construction. That this is something that they would participate in. So is this a viable option for
us to get this constructed, do it upfront, and, and later take, worry about the reimbursement?
MR. ARAKAWA: ... This is something, I think, should be broached with the Applicant per se, because
we are talking about a roadway that will have area-wide or even regional significance. So if, if
you're asking the Applicant to, basically, pay for the improvements upfront...that may be quite a
substantial amount of money that you were talking about-COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: No, the, the one's who's going to actually do the road is the County
of Maui. I just want them to ... for them to take care their requirements. But I have a hard
time ... with us continually deferring things that we know we need today. And what you're telling
us is there's a potential of us waiting ten years before this Federal Aid project could be done--if
it's done at all--because there's still question about, one, if it's ever going to make the STIP.
Now, with the changes in the reauthorization of our transportation billing, Congress ... the donee
State, such as Hawaii, is gonna get less funding in the future because of the new formulas in
place from the donor States. So we may be waiting ... too long, for me ... whereby it makes sense
for us to maybe, again, I need for you to, to know whether or not we can try and do it another
way and get this infrastructure squared.
MR. ARAKAWA: Councilmember Hokama, the condition that is being proposed by the Applicant,
before you today ... basically says that the Applicant will either construct or bond. So if the
Committee chooses to delete the word "bond", that would just ... basically require the Applicant
to put in their half of the frontage improvements and widen Waiko Road from approximately 20
feet to 24 feet from their, their property to Kuihelani Highway. You know, that's an option that
you may want to consider as well.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Can they do the frontage improvements without being, and that the
design of the Waiko Road project itself be designed so that it doesn't have negative impact to
each other? So whatever improvements they do on frontage, according to our Code, can be
designed and reviewed by your Department so that whatever we do down the road, ten years
from now, on Waiko wouldn't have to be disturbed or demolished and redone again? Is that
something that can work as an option?
MR. ARAKAWA: Well, we, we can review the proposed cross-section, but for us, as well as the
Applicant, it would basically, basically be our best guess at this point as far as what the ultimate
cross-section will be. That may change at some point in the future when we, you know, I can't
tell you for sure that, you know, it can be designed at this point in time so that it won't be
changed.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: ... Okay .. .(sigh). .. Well, I'm just telling you some of my
frustrations with, with how we do things. My, my other question to you, Mr. Director, is
regarding some of the willingness of the Applicant to restrict, what I, my, my understanding is,
within the industrial subdivision of non-commercial or, or no commercial vehicles, you don't see
that as any problem, right?
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MR. ARAKAWA: I, I would support that--if we can keep the, the big trucks and the trailers ... not
parked within the County right-of-way.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay, and just so that we, in case, you know, because I had asked
about a lot. .. that little bridge by the Waikapu cemetery ... that bridge and road belongs to us, the
County of Maui, Mr. Director?
MR. ARAKAWA: I believe the crossing does ... belong to us.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay. So, if we had a problem with commercial vehicles violating
our regulation or law, is that a County enforcement or a State PUC enforcement, since those
trucks are regulated by the Public Utilities Commission?
MR. ARAKAWA: We've had some complaints about truck traffic going over that, that bridge. And we
basically referred it to the police for enforcement. I'm not certain what regulatory authority the
PUC has on .. .in, in this matter, in addition to that. But we've referred our complaints to the
police.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: I would think they could take away the license to operate from a
PUC vehicle. Okay. I'm just concerned in case that crossing falls ... and there's open ditch on
both sides of that crossing. I'm sure Corp. Counsel's going to get involved, and we're going to
get involved in .. .another claim and settlement situation. So, I can appreciate the Applicant's
willingness to mitigate ... commercial vehicles from going toward Honoapiilani Highway.
Has your Department, know of any outstanding conditions of previous or current approvals that
still need to be addressed by the Applicant--either for the Special Use Permit or the Conditional
Use Permit? Is there anything outstanding your Department is aware? And I should let
Mr. Foley--I'm gonna ask him the same question, so maybe he can start thinking
... (laughter) . .. of the answer, too.
MR. ARAKAWA: As far as the Consolidated Baseyard's property itself, 1...1, I don't know of any off,
off-hand.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay. Can you at a future time ... confirm for the Committee that
compliance regarding CB has been fulfilled and that there's no outstanding issues or concern?
MR. ARAKAWA: Sure, I can do that.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Thank you, Chairman.
CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you. Further requests?
Anything further for Public Works? Ms. Anderson?
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COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Mr. Arakawa, could you tell
me ... they're saying that they're going to use individual wastewater systems, and that if they
don't get them approved by DOH, that they will hookup to the County system.
When you, when they say "individual wastewater systems" can you tell me what they mean? Is
it septic, not cesspools?
MR. ARAKAWA: All, all those systems would be regulated by the State Department of Health. So
generally, it would, it would be some sort of septic system or, you know, I, I'm not sure if the
Applicant is proposing some sort of a small private treatment plant, but I, I think the Applicant
better elaborate on his plans for wastewater treatment. But it would be regulated by the
Department of Health.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: So, you're saying that it would be septic, not cesspools?
MR. ARAKAWA: Oh, no, they, they cannot do cesspools. That's my understanding.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Right. Thank you. And I don't know if this is a question for you,
Milton, if you've had a chance to look at their traffic impact analysis. Do you know if the traffic
counts were based on strictly the M-l industrial, Light Industrial Zoning?
MR. ARAKAWA: I would refer that to the Applicant, Councilmember.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Okay. Thank you. Thank you, Chairman.
CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you. Any further request for Mr. Arakawa?
Seeing none ... thank you, Mr. Arakawa. Corporation Counsel, do you have anything that you
would like to share with us at this time?
MS. YOUNG: No, Mr. Chair, not at this time.
CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you. Members, at this time I'm going to outline what I would like to do.
I'm going to give my recommendation, then after that, if we have a first and a second, I hope we
can have discussion--and some Members have indicated that they would like to mitigate this
project. I would hope to bring that up and ... pass by motion, formally, any mitigating things that
we can do today. And at the same time, any concerns that you have ... to formally request them
so the Chair can forward them to the proper Departments or the Applicant. And so, if we meet
again, that we can begin from there. And I'd like to take it as far as I can today .. .in that format.
We are going to adjourn this meeting no later than 5:00 o'clock, no matter where we are. So we
have just about an hour. And so at this time, I would entertain a motion to pass the revised
proposed bill entitled: a bill for an ordinance to Change Zoning from Agricultural District to
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M-l Light Industrial District, Conditional Zoning for property situated at Waikapu, Maui,
Hawaii, on first reading; and to file County Communication No. 05-111.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: So moved.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Seconded.
CHAIR CARROLL: It's been moved by Mr. Pontanilla, seconded by Mr. Molina. And we will start off
the discussion by the maker of the motion, Mr. Pontanilla.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: I yield to the Members.
CHAIR CARROLL: Members, discussion? Mr. Molina?
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Yeah, thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. Would it be possible to
get the Applicant's representative to come up to respond to a question or two?
CHAIR CARROLL: Is there any objection to calling the Applicant or the representative forward?
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
CHAIR CARROLL: Could the Applicant or his representative please come to the podium?
And please identify yourself at the podium.
MR. WARD: Thank you, Mr. Chair. My name is David Ward, and I am with Frampton & Ward, and I
am here to represent Consolidated Baseyards.
CHAIR CARROLL: Proceed, Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Chairman. Good afternoon, Mr. Ward. Thank you for
being here. Earlier you heard some of the concerns expressed by the Police Department with
regards to this proposal. Is there any considerations in your plan as far as lighting, additional
security since it is, you're looking at businesses that are basically in some way sitting ducks for
the incorrigibles that are out there that might want to, you know, do some, create some nuisances
for your potential tenants? Can you offer some comments to the Committee as to what you're, I
guess what's going upstairs and in your mind as far as how to address some of these concerns
expressed to us by the police?
MR. WARD: Sure.
As far as lighting, we are looking at installing lighting, to Code, within the subdivision. And we
do believe that by having more of a presence in the area with these light industrial businesses,
that that change in use will help to encourage a, a more positive area in this neighborhood. The
- 38 -

LAND USE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui
August 17, 2005

existing uses on the property, we actually have had some problems, quite frankly, related to some
of the existing tenants and uses in the surrounding areas. And, again, we feel like that, that by
taking this property and developing it, and putting in roadways that will be brought up to County
standards and also providing lighting, that this will help mitigate the concerns that were brought
up by the Police Department.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Now, in terms of operations for the businesses that would be there,
can you share with us, would this be normal, I guess normal business hours, the industrial area
would be open?
MR. WARD: Yeah, we, we foresee that the businesses that will be in there will be open essentially
during what I would call normal business hours. We do anticipate that we would have a lot of
distribution type facilities at, in this area as well, as well as your kind of normal light industrial,
light manufacturing type users. These, these type of tenants or these type of users or owners
don't necessarily work exactly the hours that you would call normal business hours. They tend
to come in a little earlier, or maybe stay a little later. But they're typically not 24-hour type
shops.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay, and one more question on a different topic. You've heard the
concerns expressed by some Members regarding the, the fee amount for the in-lieu of the
affordable housing requirements. Have you given any thought to, well, I guess, well, you've
probably heard through the media that the Council created a first-time home buyer's fund. Is that
something that has been, I guess, discussed or thought about as far as making an investment in
that area?
MR. WARD: Yeah, we, we actually have taken a look at the first-time homebuyer's fund. And, you
know, if the Council believes that's an appropriate area for the money to be contributed, we
would feel very comfortable with that. There's certain things about it that we're very happy
with. I think that one of the nice things is, is that since the, as it's drafted today, I guess, the, the
fund allows for up to $15,000 per, per. .. per applicant, and it actually leverages the money.
other words, in our case, at $35,000, this would represent two future homeowners being able to
access the fund and use those funds. So we do see that as, as way that, you know, that the
contribution can be leveraged. We do want to state that we feel strongly related to the affordable
housing issue. We realize that this is a problem on Maui. We want to do our part. We did
commission this study. We agree with the results of the study, and we would like to act
accordingly--based on that study and the guidelines that are set out by the County.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay. Thank you. Thank you Chairman.
CHAIR CARROLL: Mr. Mateo?
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Thank you, Chairman. Mr. Ward, good afternoon. Then, I'm going to
ask the question that Mr. Molina didn't. I have, are you in any position to reconsider the amount
of the contribution to this particular affording housing requirement?
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MR. WARD: .. .I'm sorry, are you asking if, if I have the authority, or are you asking if, if we would
be ...
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: You represent, you represent the project's, you're the consultant?
MR. WARD: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: I'm asking you, you're here representing them, whether or not there is
going to be a reconsideration of increasing the amount, the amount of ... from 140,000, are, are
you in any position to discuss with your developers a potential need to increase that particular
amount?
MR. WARD: I think that if, again, I think that if, again, it's, a lot of this is based on your discussion and
your decision. We want to do what is appropriate for affordable housing. We feel the need. We
see it in the community. We have a civic responsibility. We understand. We have commissioned
a study. We believe in our study. We have looked at the contributions that have been made
previously over the past years or so by other, other owners, and we would just hope that, you
know, whatever you decide as far as an in-lieu payment results in an appropriate amount to help
for the affordable housing problem.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Okay. The requested zoning, M-l, with the properties available, you
don't actually have property to build an affordable home on?
MR. WARD: That is correct. The, the M-1 Light Industrial Conditional Zoning that we worked out
with the Planning Department does not allow for any type of residences on the property.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: If you had to buy property to build four homes, would you have an idea
what that might cost you?
MR. WARD: .. .1 could take a ... sort of a wild stab ...
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Just a ballpark.
MR. WARD: ... But I'm not sure that's--well, let's see, if you did four homes, 10,000 feet per lot, acre-COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: ... {inaudible} . ..
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: ... {inaudible} . ..
MR. WARD: ... R-1, ten bucks a foot maybe, 100 ... 100 .. .I, I don't know that I really want to head
down this path, but ... (laughter) . ..

- 40-

LAND USE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui
August 17, 200S

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:
$140,000, right?

.,. {inaudible}. .. Just, just to sum it up it, it'll cost more than

UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Yeah.
MR. WARD: Oh ... absolutely.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Absolutely.
MR. WARD: I think, I think that's, I think that's part of what Ms. Lee was talking about.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Yeah. Yeah.
MR. WARD: If we were to go out and to, you know, to purchase land and develop these four units and
to sell those units at an affordable, in an affordable range, we'll expend money, and we'll collect
money. What we, what we understand from Ms. Lee is that there's a difference in that, in those
two items in order to allow for folks to be able to afford this home. That's what we're trying to,
to pay. That's what we're trying to put in.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Uh-huh.
MR. WARD: You know, quite frankly I, I've kind of run the numbers in my head a little bit backwards
and forwards. And the numbers that she was talking about as far as, as far as the cost of the
home, I think they're appropriate.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Okay. Thank you very much. Chair, I'm done.
CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you. Ms. Anderson?
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I'd like to follow-up on that
questioning. And first, before I do that, I'd like to ask you, Mr. Ward, has the, per the State Land
Use Commission's decision and order, you were required to submit this, this housing study to the
Commission for its approval. Have you done that?
MR. WARD: We did submit the housing study, yes.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: And ...
MR. WARD: We submitted the study to the Department of Planning, Human Services, and the State
Land Use Commission, as required.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: And did you get a letter of approval for them, from them, or any
kind of indication that they approved this study?
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MR. WARD: No, but what we did do was we, during the deliberations with the LUC, it became very
apparent that the, that the Commissioners at the LUC wanted us to provide the study prior to
coming into this area, and to the Land Use Committee here at the County Council in order to
provide you with more information. That's what they were, that's, that's the discussion that was
had on the floor with the LUC. Your, your, your question, actually, we had the Land Use
Commission write us a letter to clarify the, the issue that you're questioning--whether or not we
needed to have our study approved by the Land Use Commission. Urn ...
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: ... Um .. .! will note that...they gave you 180 days to get this study
approved by the Commission. And they just...made their Decision and Order the end of May.
So, you're way ahead of schedule ... (laughter) . ..
MR. WARD: We work hard.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Yeah, I see that ... (laughter) . ..
MR. WARD: The, the letter that I'm referring to is the July 25 th , 2005 letter from the Land Use
Commission. In this letter ...
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Do we have a copy of that letter?
MR. WARD: Karlynn, it's--yes. My understanding is, yes. Urn ... does anybody know where it would
be?
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Okay.
MR. WARD: In the packet. I can summarize the letter.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you.
MR. WARD: Urn ...
Okay. Let's see. The parameter, okay, so, it basically goes through and talks about exactly the,
the comment--thank you, Carla--goes through the, the comment exactly. And it actually quotes
the transcripts from the, from the different Commissioners, especially Commissioner Judge, who
is actually the local Maui res ... representative.
The summary ... the summary says the parameters of the study and the transcript entry indicates
that while the LUC will be the final judge as the adequacy of the housing study prepared by the
Petitioner, Consolidated Baseyards, it was clearly intended that the Maui County Council have
the benefit of the affordable housing study and its conclusions during its own deliberations. Any,
any motion made by the Petitioner or any, or another party to the LUC to approve the housing
study and the release of this condition, I believe that it would be appropriate for the Maui County
Council to conduct its own deliberations and issue its own findings.
- 42 -

LAND USE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui
August 17, 2005

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Yes, thank you for that.
MR. WARD: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Okay. Well, then, apparently they're okay with it, and they are
waiting the agreement that the County makes with your client. And ... you know, when I, I
discussed this in-lieu fee with ... your partner Dean Frampton, and I told him that I couldn't
accept the Housing Department's subsidy amount of $35,000 as in-lieu contribution. And he told
me, well, whatever it takes, we'd be happy to do.
AUDIENCE: ... (laughter) . ..
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Yeah, Mr. Dean?
ALL: ... (laughter) . ..
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: He's blushing now. I hope I didn't get him in trouble.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: " . (laughter). ..
MR. WARD: He's fine.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: So, I'm going to tell you what it's going to take for me.
MR. WARD: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: First of all, the M-l Zoning ... Light Industrial District actually has
as its very last permitted use apartment houses. And you guys, along with the Planning
Department and possibly the Planning Commission, have basically written, rewritten M-l Light
Industrial to take out all.. .lesser uses ... to include only those uses listed in Light Industrial. And
then, you added B-2 uses, and you took out apartment houses. So, I think we could solve this
problem very easily if--and I think it would help your project because you could, you could put
in ... on Lot 29 or Lot 30, or any of these lots that front the, the open space ... strip between this
larger parcel and the highway, you could put in a four-plex. And all of the infrastructure that
you're putting in for. .. profit. . .it would be nothing to lend some of that infrastructure to a
four-plex unit that would then allow people to live on-site, to maybe be employees that work
here, that could keep their eye on the area at night and help the Police Department in the long run
just by having their presence there. And so, I'm hoping that you would agree to do that. You
know, other than that, I would want the cost of building four units. Not a subsidy. And, and I
think it's very clear the intent of the State Land Use Commission was to provide affordable
housing to offset the impact of increased employees in the area. And I'm not questioning the
study. The State Land Use Commission seems to feel that it's okay and that they're, you know,
for the most part most of these ... (change tape). .. are ... already existing Light Industrial
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operations. So, I'm fine with four. But I'm not fine with a subsidy. I, I want to see the actual
housing provided. So, would that be something that your client would consider?
MR. WARD: Again, I, I guess I don't wanna just throw out any, any consideration. I do think it's
important to understand some of the history with the project, and some of the, the history with
the discussions with the Planning Department. I don't wanna put words in Mike Foley's mouth,
and if, if he would like to speak regarding this I'd, I'd be happy for him to. But in our
discussions with the Planning Department very early on related to this project, it was very
important for this area to be maintained in Light Industrial types of uses and to restrict retail and
business and any type of residential uses from this area. So, that was one of the things that we
had a lot of discussion about. This list that was generated ... was done ...
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Can you-MR. WARD: ... through a series of meetings.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Can you say why it was very important? That's not enough. I
mean, because it's a permitted use.
MR. WARD: I guess I would defer to, to Mr. Foley for that, if that's okay.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: And, you know, I'm not talking about a whole slew of apartment
houses.
MR. WARD: Sure.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: I'm talking about one four-plex.
MR. WARD: Right. And let, let me mention one other thing. So, early along in the process, as we were
in discussions with ... with the Planning Department, we did have neighbors in the meetings that
we're talking about who were very concerned about the possibility of having any, any residential
in this area because of the uses that surround this area--the agricultural uses particularly. And
they actually were very comforted in the fact that we were not gonna be providing residences in
this area. So, I do think it's important to kind of see a little bit of it along the way. I, again, I
think if Mr. Foley would like to respond to the, to the use issue it may be more appropriate.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Well, as I said, these are not, it's not like we are permitting large
apartment buildings or residences. I mean it's, it's designated Light Industrial, and apartment
houses are permitted use within Light Industrial. And I have no problem omitting that as a
permitted use in your Conditional Zoning, except for the fact that I think it is appropriate ... if this
is supposed to be providing housing for employees, this study was based on that ... affordable
housing for the employees, then I think it's appropriate to find some place in this
large ... industrial subdivision to put, put in a four-plex. And it could be one of the lots at the

- 44

LAND USE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui
August 17, 2005

entryway, someplace less obtrusive. Thank you very much, and I'll, I'll ask Mr. Foley if he has a
problem with that.
CHAIR CARROLL: Would you like to-COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR CARROLL: --redirect your question to Mr. Foley?
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Yes, please.
CHAIR CARROLL: Proceed.
MR. FOLEY: Well, Mr. Chairman, Members of the Commission, we, we did recommend, as Mr. Ward
said, we did recommend to the Land Use Commission and the Maui Planning Commission and
the Council that the, the uses on this particular piece of property be restricted to Light Industrial.
And the reason for that is that as was mentioned to the Committee by Mr. Wallace earlier, there
are no other industrial lots available. And the reason for that is that the majority of our industrial
developments have been developed with retail commercial. And the most extravagant example
of that is the industrial area where Lowe's and Home Depot and Border's and McDonald's and
Burger King are. Once industrial, once, once industrially zoned land is developed by some
commercial uses like the one I referred to and also the Wailuku Industrial Park, it's no longer
compatible or financially viable for industrial uses to go into that area, because the land prices,
once the commercial development starts, the land prices go way up and that would be true of an
apartment complex as well. And secondly, the compatibility issue becomes really severe. If you
have commercial uses go in first, they will oppose industrial uses going in later. And this is an
area where the County for a long time has designated this area along Waiko Road for Light
Industrial and for Heavy Industrial. And this is one of the very few areas where we feel that it's
appropriate to protect the, the Light Industrial Zoning and Community Plan so that it really can
be a convenient light industrial park convenient to Kahului and Wailuku. And there's a severe
need for this kind of development. And it will be jeopardized if we allow any commercial or
residential development in it or near it. And-COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Mr. Foley, I, I'm not talking about residential use per se, or even
apartment houses per se. I'm talking about a four-plex affordable housing complex to fulfill
their affordable housing requirement. And because it is already a permitted use in light
industrial, I don't see where that's a problem. The infrastructure's going to be there, and then
that makes the building of that four-plex doable because the infrastructure's being put in place
for commercial purposes. Now, I would like to add that all through the Kahului Industrial
area ... Light Industrial area, there are, I don't know what you call them, units, you know, a big
long strip building that's divided into individual type -- what are they?
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Bays.
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MR. FOLEY: Bays.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Bays, thank you--where all kinds of different light industrial and
commercial and retail enterprises go on. And I am in agreement with you that we should not be
mixing retail with this and, and keep it light industrial. But I don't see any harm in one of the
lots, maybe just the entry lot on one side, being dedicated to a four-plex apartment unit because
in many of these bays, people have been living upstairs of their commercial enterprise
downstairs in order to get their business going, and, and so they can afford to do that. And I'm
not going to name names, but I know quite a few of them that lived upstairs of their bay for
many years in order to get established as a business. And so, I, you know, my question to
you--and by the way, you did add in, you took out all other uses except for light industrial, and
then you added in B-2, and you specified the following uses within B-2 that would be acceptable.
And the last of which is any other retail, business or commercial enterprise, which are similar in
character of rendering sales of commodities or performance of services. And I would object to
that except that you did put in a requirement that it shall be, any of those uses shall be approved
by the Commission to conform to the intent, which is to keep this light industrial. So, it's not
that there will be no retail or there will be no commercial enterprises. So, I don't see why it
would be a problem to allow an affordable four-plex unit on one of these smaller lots, so that we
can leverage the, the investment that this man is making in the infrastructure right here on this
lot. Do you have a problem with that?
CHAIR CARROLL: Mr. Foley?
MR. FOLEY: Mr. Chairman, the, the main problem we have with it is the existing uses in the vicinity.
You've, you, you've been out there. This, this is a very nasty place to put residential units of any
kind or size. The, the industrial uses on Waiko Road range from auto dismantlers to feed lots to,
you know, storage yards for very large trucks and very dusty equipment. And it's a very
undesirable place to have residential units, or to have residentially generated traffic mixing with
very large trucks.
This, this is an area that is appropriately developed all ready as heavy industrial, and we wanna
protect the, the viability of the heavy and light industrial uses there. And if they come in for B-2
commercial uses ... requested, we'll recommend against them when they go to the Planning
Commission because this area just really needs to be one of those areas where we can send, you
know, trucks, storage, and warehousing, and construction yards and, you know, places to store
building materials like gravel and sand, and it, it needs to be an area that's protected from
residential use. If, if a four-plex was built in this area, and it became occupied before the
industrial development occurred, the residents of those four-plexes would be down there
complaining about noise and dust from the industrial uses going in around them. And it would
be the industrial uses that would be appropriate, not the residential uses. So, unfortunately, this
is one of those situations where there are certain uses that are, that are undesirable to be next to
residential. And, and this is an appropriate location for them.
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COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: So, Mr. Foley, if you're saying that you would recommend that no
retail or commercial, no B-2 uses be used, then why has it been included specifically as part of a,
of this condition?
MR. FOLEY: The Applicant requested some flexibility to allow commercial uses like contractors and,
you know, business that would be a combination of a, of a storage yard, but have a little related
office where the, you know, somebody has an, has an office, and a computer, and some business
machines for accounting and stuff. So, that was the reason for allowing some flexibility in
addition to strictly light commercial. If it was up to me 1'd, 1'd recommend this whole area be
heavy industrial. But, you know, this, in the spirit of compromise before the Land Use
Commission and the Planning Commission, we recognized that there's a mix of uses on Waiko
Road, and there's a need for places for, you know, building contractors in addition to the really
heavy industrial uses. But you have to look at the-COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: But this is not heavy industrial, this is light industrial.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Excuse me, Mr. Chair, point of order?
CHAIR CARROLL: Yes, Mr. Kane?
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: I believe we're in the context of asking to clarify pOSItIOn of the
Department, and I think they've done that. And I don't think it's appropriate for us to have a
debate between a Member and the, and the, the Administration regarding this. We have a ... the,
the Applicant's representative who is here to answer questions, because we have a motion on the
floor. And so, I would ask that we kind of come back to where we started and not allow
ourselves to go too far out. And if we can just move on, I think we've both exhausted, both
positions are, I think are firmly stated, and we need to move on.
CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you. And, Ms. Anderson, the Chair would concur. We have brought this,
everybody understands both positions very clearly at this time.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Fine, then 1'11-CHAIR CARROLL: If you would like-COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: --I'll, I'll have-CHAIR CARROLL: Ms. Anderson?
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: --the final word.
CHAIR CARROLL: Ms. Anderson, I'm going to let you have the final word. I don't think anybody
could stop you.
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ALL: ... (laughter) . ..
CHAIR CARROLL: If you wish to make an amendment to the main motion pertaining to any of the
discussion, please proceed. Otherwise, we will move on.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: I just want to make another point. Mr. Foley said that this is not
appropriate area for. .. residents or residential cars. That it's for large trucks and such. But the
people who come to work here are gonna be driving regular cars. The affordable housing
requirement isfor the employees of this complex, and 1-CHAIR CARROLL: Ms. Anderson, that was already discussed. We've gone over that already. You
covered it very well previously. Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Your welcome.
CHAIR CARROLL: Please, do you have any, do you wish to continue on any other line or make any
amendment to the motion? If not, we have other Members that would like to speak.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: ... Please go forward, Mr. Chairman, and I'll make my amendment
at the appropriate time.
CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you. Mr. Hokama? Oh, excuse me, who was-COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Mr. Hokama.
CHAIR CARROLL: Was Mister, yeah, Mr. Hokama. That was a while ago. Proceed.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay. I feel bad. I think I'm going to add a new wrinkle now. But
regarding how we should ... maybe approach this issue of the housing--and for me it's very clear,
and I've, may have simplified it other meetings, Mr. Chairman, of what I support and that I
support resident employee housing. Okay? This is a project that will add some new
employees--and I don't have a problem with finding solutions or ways to pay for residential
employee housing. And that's what I'm gonna be fighting for through this request, that they do
their fair share. And my understanding from the Applicant's representatives, that they're open to
other options besides what has been proposed to us of the 35,000 per unit for the four units
required. I would think another way, and I would, you know, I need to give credit to my
colleague on the side of me 'cause she made me aware of different, another approach. And
maybe what we should look at, Chairman .. .is, you know, in the past Ms. Tavares brought up
employee housing was part of the Code, and we figured out, earlier Councilors figured out that it
came out to one house per four transient units. Whether it be hotels or apartments, it came out
one to four, 25 percent. Well, maybe we need to look at and say--since this is something
different--but still has impact on employees ... that we may wanna set a rate, let's say $1, $2 on
the total net square footage of the development. Okay? So, if there's so many lots, when the lot
owners come in, and if he has, let's say a 20,000 net square foot building he's going to build, he's
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gonna have to contribute from that one lot, if it's a $1 a square foot, $20,000 to a residential
employee housing fund ... or, or it could be our first time homebuyer's fund, or a residential
employee rental assistant [sic} fund. Okay? But my thing, it's gonna have to, I, I'm gonna say, I
will like the money, if we take the money, it goes to residential employee needs. So, if you use
their consultant's thing--and there's 429 potential net square feet of usable space, which is 50
percent of the lot ratio, and we go $1 a square foot, if, let's say that's what we agree on, then I
would expect at time of building permit $429,000 worth of fees to be paid to our residential
employee fund, development fund.
And if they don't like it they don't get building permit. Period.
And that is up to the lot buyers now, not up to the Applicant who's developing it. Because they
don't know what kind of building's gonna be built. Some may choose to just build one 5,000
square foot. So, his contribution might be 5,000 square feet. But it's done in other localities,
Chairman. It's already in place and operating in other municipalities. It's not a new idea that
Maui County is thinking about at this time. But maybe that's the other approach we might
wanna look at on how to assess and make that a condition of zoning--that at the time of the
building permit, the fee is collected by the County for our residential housing program.
CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you, Mr. Hokama. The Chair will say that I'm reluctant to set precedence
for new fees or the implementation of, suggestion [sic} implementation or changes in our
ordinances. This is not really the Committee that should be addressing that. It's always a
problem when we start addressing problems when we have an Applicant before us. It is good
when we realize that we have problems, and then we refer it to the Committees to work it out
and come up with a policy. But at this time, thank you for your comments.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chairman, if I-CHAIR CARROLL: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --may, please? I appreciate your, your concern. And I think you
have a rightful concern that you shared with the Members. But nonetheless, nothing has stopped
this County from doing something different that we thought was for the betterment of our
community. So, if it be, in the mean time, we haven't maybe fleshed out the bones to get the
meat on the, on the skeleton ... hey, we have trust and agency accounts. We can put those funds
in a holding account that the Finance Department does anyway for other fees, and that it would
be earmarked and upon final approval by Council of whatever requirements of ordinance that
need be to put in place, appropriations of, through budget adjustments, through Mr. Kane's
Committee, so be it. But I think we've heard the message clear, Chairman. We got, we need to
be more innovative ... (laughter). .. and we need to find ways to take care of our residential
employee needs. And I think this is something that I would ask the Members to think about.
I'm not asking them to support it without doing their due diligence. But I make the Applicant
aware, too, that this is, maybe, something ... that may solve either this or either, or that. Maybe
there's more than this or that. Maybe there's something we haven't thought about. And maybe
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my concept is not the right concept either, Chairman. But I think it shows there's more than one
way to address this affordable housing issue. So, thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Mr. Chairman?
CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you, Mr. Hokama. Ms. Tavares, followed by Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yeah, thank you. I thought Mr. Hokama was gonna be reading my
mind about something, but he went off on another very interesting approach. And I would share
with the Members now that you, you've heard me twice now, I think, or three times talk about
the employee housing that was required of hotels. What I am in the process of doing now is
gathering data, to try to get it rather than a ratio of affordable units to number of housing units,
affordable units to the number of the employees so that we have an actual case of the history of
what is happening in our hotels. Now, it's going to vary because certain hotels have higher ratios
of employees per room than others. But at least if we had that information, we can extrapolate
out what that kind of equates to with number of employees. And I think we could get a much
better number. I know these things come up as we, you know, wrestle with all these housing
projects or other projects. What I was going to throw out--that I thought you were gonna throw
out--was that, you know, you have a project down the road a piece, Jessie Spencer's project,
which is, I believe, 51 percent affordable. What-COUNCILMEMBER KANE: 100 percent.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: It's hundred percent affordable? To what level. .. 140 percent?
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: 120.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: I think 140, yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Is he 140 or 120?
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: 120.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: 120.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: 80 to 120.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: 120?
COUNCILMEMBER _ _ It goes up to 140?
COUNCILMEMBER _ _ 140.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: 140?
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COUNCILMEMBER ___ : ... {inaudible} . ..
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: You go buy four of his homes.
COUNCILMEMBER _ _ : That's right.
NOTE: Silence.

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Make a deal with him to provide your four units. It's close to where
the working place is, or to the, to your project. If there are employees who would wanna live
close to where they work, that, to me, would be an appropriate place. I, I really can't support
residential in Light Industrial or Heavy Industrial. I can support it in Commercial because I
think it fits--like what you're describing about the person living above where they work. I mean
this is what we've been talking about before, but maybe thars a consideration for you.
That. . .'cause I'm not quite satisfied with that 35,000. I, I can kind of see the numbers. But I, I
would like to see a whole lot more research done in this and let us get the figure, figures from
Lokahi Pacific and Hale Mahaolu. I don't know if that, you know, $200 a square foot per unit is,
is the building construction cost of the unit itself, or does it include off-site improvements,
on-site improvements, permitting fees, all of that stuff. Is that included in the $200 per square
foot, or is it only materials? I mean that's the kind of things we need to know before we look
about what is the actual, you know, so called difference between an affordable house cost and an
affordable house--the cost of an affordable house versus what a person who can pay at the 100
percent of median income. So I think, to me, the most, the simplest way would be to look at
trying to do something with, with Mr. Spencer and his project just up the road from you. Get
four houses in there at the 100 percent level.
CHAIR CARROLL: Ms. Tavares?
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yes, sir?
CHAIR CARROLL: Are you making a request of the Committee to get the information that you are ...
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: No, I think we'll do that later as we wrestle with our housing policy.
I think that would be very helpful for us. I don't think it's appropriate for this particular meeting.
CHAIR CARROLL: And that I will reiterate, again, when I was speaking to Mr. Hokama--it is very
difficult to address policies and laws when we have an Applicant before us. And it's very
difficult for anybody coming before us to try to have a solid stand on shifting sands. Applicants
need to know that they come before the County and come before this Council and this
Committee, this Land Use Committee, with an understanding that they have certain obligations
that they need to meet. Now, as Mr. Hokama said we need to be versatile, and we need to be
innovative. However, I caution the Members to keep this within reason.
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Are there any ... oh, Mr. Kane? Excuse me.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you, Chair. Is it appropriate for me to ask the representative a
question that's not related to the affordable housing, but a question that was asked earlier of him?
CHAIR CARROLL: Proceed.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: We had earlier discussion, not today, but in this, in a previous term with
respects to ... shielded lighting. Would you with the, with the Applicant, be willing to consider,
via a condition, to agree to have all the lighting within this project to be shielded? And that
would be considered as a condition by this body. And I think it would show you folks being a
leader in moving forward in industrial areas of helping us to conform to Dark Sky initiatives. Is
that something that you folks are in a position to make a comment now, or is that something that
you folks can at least consult and, and respond to this question prior to us taking a, a potential
final vote today?
MR. WARD: Yeah, I, I, I don't see any problem with that.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Mr. Chair, thank you.
CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: I will make the necessary amendment at the appropriate time, Chair.
CHAIR CARROLL: All right. Mr. Pontanilla, followed by Ms. Tavares.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chair. This goes back to affordable housing. and what
Member Hokama had just, you know, talked about in different areas of the, I, I guess country.
You know, this is something that's out of the box, and I. .. I. .. to me it, it's logical. The only
question that I have in, on it, if Mr. Hokama can answer it, is that in, in regards to the, I guess the
property size, you know, we would base the affordable housing numbers on that. My question is
does the developer has [sic} any responsibilities in regards to affordable housing ... other than
that?
CHAIR CARROLL: ... Uh-COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chairman, if, if you would allow me to make a comment, that would
be fine. But this is your Committee, sir.
CHAIR CARROLL: If there's no objection from Mr. Pontanilla, proceed, Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Well, in response to my colleague from Kahului, what would
be the developer's responsibility is that he would need to have tenants or lot buyers who will
know upfront that it's our, the housing issue's gonna be addressed. That it's going, that if we buy
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into this program, it's gonna be by a net square footage of the building, and it's gonna have a
dollar amount per square foot. Okay? And other municipalities adjust that rate by the intensity
or, or, and/or density of the use. So again, you know, if, if you have a development that. .. out of
these 35 lots you're going to have maybe only five employees, because that's the type of use it's
gonna only be allowed, then you can adjust the formula so that it's more fitting to, to try and take
care five new employees. But let's say they want some of their retail. .. permitted uses--and
potentially you could have, as I saw, at one point, 429 employees. Let's say if they're all brand
new. I would say, then, the optimum high-end would be you better provide housing for 429
employees if they don't have houses, then. That's the parameters we would work at. So, then
the formula would be adjusted accordingly ... of what we would expect per square foot to
generate revenue. And, again, it may not have to be ... to actually build the house. I think
Ms. Lee brought up some good points of, of what we should be maybe considering also--the
difference from the sales price to actually what it cost to construct the unit. Because we're
looking at getting people into affordable housing, yeah. And if we need to call it what it really is
then, then let's call it--how do we get our people in subsidized housing. Just like, just like the
other project, that this is hinting at. .. that we discussed ... (change tape) . .. the quarter million
dollar subsidized program from the County. It's not affordable. It's subsidy. Let's call it what it
is--subsidized housing. So that's how I would approach it, Chairman. Thank you.
CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you. Mr. Pontanilla?
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: No. Thank you for that information.
CHAIR CARROLL: Ms. Tavares?
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yeah, Mr. Chair, when it's, when it's appropriate, I was going to
suggest that we move this forward and at first reading ... we can change this $35,000, or if there's
been something else that has come up, if something has been worked out with Mr. Spencer, or
another affordable project in the vicinity or in the district. .. that we would know. I think that
gives us enough time that we can find out some figures from Lokahi Pacific and from Hale
Mahaolu on their actual costs, their, what they're saying the $200 a square foot is ... we can verify
that and what is it include, and let's make sure that when we're talking about a subsidy, we're
talking about all of the, the elements in a subsidy. So, right now I see kind of, like, two options.
That we can either raise that based on ... change it or not change it based on the information we
can get by the time we have first reading and/or allow the developer to enter into some
discussion and some commitments from maybe an existing, or now soon-to-be-built or built or
building kind of project where they could make an arrangement to acquire four of those homes
for ... for sale in the affordable range for 100 percent affordable, 100 percent of median income.
CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you. There were two people that indicated at the proper time they would
like to amend the main motion. I'll call on Mr. Kane, first, followed by Ms. Anderson.
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COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Mr. Chair, I, I'll, if, without your objections, if there's any more
questions for the Applicant, if he, if we've exhausted our questions towards him, that we could
let him ... have a seat.
CHAIR CARROLL: Any more questions ,for the Applicant?
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES; Mr. Chair, I'm sorry-CHAIR CARROLL: Ms. Tavares?
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: --I had one more.
CHAIR CARROLL: Proceed.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: I had this on my little list a long time ago. Given the nature of what
this area is, there are no close by ... eating places for the employees. And I, I would see that, you
know, in the interest of keeping traffic out of the Waiko area, because at, the nearest place would
be--I don't know if that Waikapu Stop is still selling hot dogs or not, I heard they were not. So
that means that all these employees, unless they, you know, brown bag it. .. are gonna leave the
area in order to get lunch and come back. To me, it would make sense if there was some sort of
commercial.. . eating place or a couple eating places. It would make sense to me that there be
something on-site. And maybe you have to allow for two. So, maybe one of your lots you gotta
cut smaller to allow for two, so there's some kind of competition and it's not a monopoly. But I
could see that kind of use as, as something beneficial. You might wanna have that use close by
to the road and the entrance, one of those corner lots, so that also, maybe, residents would stop
by on their way home and pick up something rather than, you know, jumping in a car. So, I
would just kind of ask maybe, Mr. Foley, when you had that...No. 21 Condition in mind, would,
do you think the Commission would ... kind of follow along those lines and allow that kind of
commercial activity within this, provided it's limited to, you know, two lots or one lot divided in
half or so many thousand square feet?
MR. FOLEY: Mr. Chairman, I think that's a great idea, and I, I do think the Planning Commission
would support it. Usually, places like this in industrial areas are open for just breakfast and
lunch.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Uh-huh.
MR. FOLEY; And, because a lot of the construction workers come in pretty early and, you know, want
to pick up some coffee and, and something to eat for, at six or seven in the morning.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Uh-huh.
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MR. FOLEY: But, yeah, we, we would support a small eating establishment open for breakfast and
lunch in industrial areas like this. I think that's a great idea, because otherwise they're gonna
have to drive into Kahului.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Right. Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR CARROLL: Did you have a question for the Applicant?
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: No, I think he heard what I was saying.
CHAIR CARROLL: Anybody else have anything for the Applicant?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: One quick one, Chairman.
CHAIR CARROLL: Yes, Mr. Hokama ... for the Applicant?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Yes. Yes. Yes. Mr. Ward, is there arrangements regarding
commercial refuse, and how you, you, the subdivision is gonna deal with commercial waste and
potential hazardous materials that may, may be utilized by some of the lot, lot.. .lot owners or
users?
MR. WARD: Okay-COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Can you, can you refresh ... refresh us, please?
MR. WARD: Sure. As far as the, the, the solid waste, we do have a solid, we will be providing a
solid waste management plan that will be going through the Department of Public Works. As far
as any contaminants, we don't foresee, in a light industrial area, that we will have contaminants
in this area. I think it was brought up in the PowerPoint presentation that we, we are gonna be
implementing a pollution prevention plan that will be integrated into our drainage system that
will have things like filtration and oil-water separators and that kind of stuff inline to insure that
those types of materials do not go into our drainage system. And that will, that pollution
prevention plan will run with the land. So, it will be passed on to future users.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. And I know your, your, your project site is
potentially far enough away from Waikapu Stream, but I, I, I'm sure you're working out what
any, any mitigation that would not potentially have a negative impact on Waikapu Stream as it is
part of the natural flow that end, ends up at Kealia Pond.
MR. WARD: Correct. Right, we are, we are third-a-mile away, and actually our property kind of slopes
away from that area.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay.
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MR. WARD: And then, we're also, our drainage system is, is designed to, to maintain the increase for
not only our roadways, but also the future development on the lots.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay. And I, I remember we, we discussed ... my comment
regarding setting your baselines regarding ... noise and air quality standards of existing situation
and potential.. . mitigation. Is that still something ongoing on, on your, your management team's
efforts?
MR. WARD: Yeah, we, we, we, we discussed it with you, and, and we're gonna continue to look into
that. And, you know, if that's something that you guys feel is appropriate as a condition, then we
would feel comfortable with that.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chairman, just to let you know, I had asked the Applicant to please
consider doing and setting, prior to entering into construction, baseline studies on air quality
levels, noise quality levels. I think it's something that would be helpful for us to see how the
development moves toward 100 percent build-out, potential adjustments that we may need to do
with other projects down the road. Because I don't see this being the last.. .industrial request.
CHAIR CARROLL: Is that a motion? You wanna amend the main motion, or it that just informing us-COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Well, first I'm gonna, you know, it, it's a condition. And as a
condition, you know, I would say the Applicant, I haven't heard any negative things from the
Applicant representative of, of, of doing this. So can I assume it's not a ...
MR. WARD: Yeah, we don't anticipate any problems with, you know, people who will be required to
stay within those controlled areas. But we also don't have any problem if, if the, if this body
feels that it's appropriate to add that as a condition. We don't have any problem with that.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Then, I would make a motion to amend that we add a condition that
the Applicant will conduct. .. and report on baseline analysis regarding noise and air quality.
CHAIR CARROLL: Do we have a second?
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:

Second.

VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: ... (inaudible). ..
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: ... {inaudible} . ..
CHAIR CARROLL: Wait--who's this?
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Second. Joe ... (laughter) . ..
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CHAIR CARROLL: Ms. Anderson. It's been moved by Mr. Hokama, seconded by Ms. Anderson.
Uh ... while we're putting it up on screen over there, Mr. Hokama, any discussion?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: No, I just, you know, I appreciate the Applicant's willingness
because I think these are things that will be helpful to us ... as we make future decisions on how
to make .. .improvements, or how to mitigate better, you know, potential things that we are, we
may not be aware at, regarding this application but may be pertinent in future applications,
Chairman.
CHAIR CARROLL: Is the wording up ... on the screen satisfactory ... reflecting your motion?
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: ... (inaudible) . ..
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: I would say "report to Council", so it's clear where they, this, they
would send the report, Chairman. So they're not guessing.
CHAIR CARROLL: Ms. Nakata, do you have any comment?
MS. NAKATA: The wording proposed by Councilmember Hokama: that Consolidated Baseyards,
LLC, will conduct and report to Council... to the Council on baseline studies regarding noise and
air quality.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: .. .I would say, Chairman, if the Applicant will be ... willing, I would
say that the report would be ... maybe six months after final subdivision approval, and at 25,
50 ... 25, 50, 75 and full build-out. So I'm looking at five reports.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Percent?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Percent. Yeah, that they would, I mean, yeah, because it's, of every
year maybe ... one year they got, they're gonna sell out the whole subdivision and they're ready
to go to full construction. I don't know.
But I think it's something ... at least they can understand clearly when reporting would be done.
CHAIR CARROLL: Is that wording satisfactory?
NOTE: Silence.

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: ... 1 would ask Mr. Ward if he has any concerns with the language of
the condition.
CHAIR CARROLL: Does the Applicant have any problem with that?

- 57 -

LAND USE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui
August 17, 2005

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:
And, again, I would say, Chairman, if this does leave
Committee ... and Mr. Ward has some suggestions of... revising the language, I would say, you
know, I would be very open, so it, so that it's a workable condition that they feel they can make
full compliance of.
CHAIR CARROLL: While he's thinking about that, Mr. Kane?
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: My question is more, maybe general, but because this one, it's included
that. .. because this is a zoning change application and because these conditions will be running
with the land, is it in our benefit to have ... Consolidated Baseyards LLC referenced. Because say
they sell and somebody else owns it, then they will not be ... they will not be bound to the--and
I'm just making a comment, and if I'm going on a track that should be at least considered, but
should the language be more general in nature--that whoever ... (laughter) . .. owns this subject
property or has control over the area? You folks follow me?
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yeah.
CHAIR CARROLL: Yeah. Mister-COUNCILMEMBER KANE: If Consolidated sells, somebody, you know, Dain Kane owns it now-CHAIR CARROLL: Mr. Foley-COUNCILMEMBER KANE: --I no need go do-CHAIR CARROLL: Mr. Foley agrees-COUNCILMEMBER KANE: --all these things.
CHAIR CARROLL: --with you.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Yeah.
CHAIR CARROLL: So I think that we can put a change inside there. What language would you
suggest, Mr. Foley?
MR. FOLEY: Property owners.
CHAIR CARROLL: Property owners. Can we change that, Ms. Nakata?
COUNCILMEMBER KANE:
And, and ... thank you, Chair.
And, and I think there's other
conditions--Condition Nos. 5, I think No.3 was another one. But anyway, or No.4, I think.
Excuse me, No.2. Anyway, so, yeah, just. .. just a general comment, Mr. Chair ... (laughter) . ..
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CHAIR CARROLL: No, thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: You know-CHAIR CARROLL: That was very good, Mr. Kane-COUNCILMEMBER KANE: --I have no problem with what Member Hokama is proposing as an
amendment. And I'll be supportive of it.
CHAIR CARROLL: Any further discussion to the amendment to the main motion on the floor before I
call for the question? Hearing none, all those in favor of the motion-COUNCIL MEMBERS: Chairman?
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Chairman?
CHAIR CARROLL: Oh, I'm sorry, Ms.-COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: I think Staff...wants to say, to address something. Your Staff.
CHAIR CARROLL: Oh. Ms. Nakata?
MS. NAKATA: Mr. Chair, Corporation Counsel has, in the past, expressed a preference to naming the
current owner, who is the entity that would execute the unilateral agreement. The unilateral
agreement would set forth that the condition shall run with the land. So, if there's a subsequent
transfer, it would still apply to any subsequent transfer use.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: '" {inaudible} . ..
CHAIR CARROLL: Mr. Kane?
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: And that's why I asked the question, so that we would have that clarity.
And so, when we move forward we have, again, we're, we're consistent in our protecting
ourselves in maintaining that the conditions are carried out no matter who owns the land. So-CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you. And I appreciated Staff's comments.
CHAIR CARROLL: Any further comment?
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Mr. Chairman?
CHAIR CARROLL: Ms. Tavares?
- 59 -

LAND USE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui
August 17, 2005

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Can we revert that back, then, to Consolidated Baseyards, LLC?
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: '" Sorry, yeah.
ALL: .. , (laughter) . ..
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Ho, you owe Carla.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Ho, ho-COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: At least one soda.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: --what, what? ... (laughter) . ..
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: .,. (laughter) . ..
CHAIR CARROLL: ... (laughter) . ..
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: I--oh, I'm sorry ... (inaudible) . ..
CHAIR CARROLL: All right, any further discussion on the motion to amend the main motion on the
floor?
Hearing none, all those in favor of the motion, please signify by saying "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR CARROLL: Opposed? Motion carried.
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VOTE:

AYES:

Councilmembers Anderson, Hokama, Kane, Mateo, Molina,
Tavares, Vice-Chair Pontanilla, and Chair Carroll.

NOES:

None.

EXC.:

Councilmember Johnson.

ABSENT:

None.

ABSTAIN:

None.

MOTION CARRIED
ACTION:

APPROVE amendment to main motion.

CHAIR CARROLL: Members, any further amendments?
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Mr. Chair, just if...our representative is, I'm sure he's exhausted from
standing there with white knuckles holding onto the podium.
ALL: ... (laughter) . ..
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: So if he, if we're done with him, maybe we can let him take a seat, and
we can proceed with our-CHAIR CARROLL: Could you please be seated?
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: --motions on the floor.
CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you.
MR. WARD: Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR CARROLL: Yes, Mr. Kane?
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you, Chair. I propose to amend that on Condition No.7, a new
condition ... that the, the ... the subject property shall contain fully shielded lighting.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Second.
CHAIR CARROLL: It's been moved by Mr. Kane, seconded by Mr. Molina. Discussion, Mr. Kane?
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you, Mr. Chair. And .. .I hope that we can maybe provide some,
some minor tweaking, but we can have the intent. The intent is that, that we ... prohibit light
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trespass--both up and out, off of the ... subject property, and that all light is contained into the
property. And the, and the shielding, I think, will assist with that, so that it doesn't interfere with
our other industry that many of us don't talk about, which is our, which is utilized on the top of
our mountain ... as well as for our environmental issues, and for just... for anybody who lives up
on the, on the side of the mountain of Wailuku looking out at the golf course lights beaming
straight into everybody's living rooms-CHAIR CARROLL: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: --they, they will understand where I'm coming from. So, I think, and I
appreciate this, this Applicant.. .being willing to, to comply with, with this particular condition,
and I ask for the Members support. Thank you.
CHAIR CARROLL: Further discussion? Ms. Tavares?
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yeah, would it be helpful if we added that it's "exterior lights"?
Fully shielded exterior lighting? Because I don't think the interior lighting needs to be fully
shielded.
If the maker would ... accept a friendly amendment.

COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Oh, yeah, I'm sorry. I, I. .. forgive me.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: ... (laughter) . ..
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: I didn't know I was being asked.
CHAIR CARROLL: Are, are you finished, Ms. Tavares?
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yeah, I was asking Mr. Kane.
CHAIR CARROLL: Okay. Mr. Kane?
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Yeah, I, and I, again, I guess my comments earlier, maybe I was trying to
reo .. refer to, there's no intent of putting fully shielded lights inside a building.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: That the intent is to have shielded on the subject property, both on the
roadways, as well as on the actual properties-CHAIR CARROLL: Right.
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COUNCILMEMBER KANE: --so that we prevent. And I will ask my Staff or, or Office of Council
Service Staff to assist me with locating language that I'm sure is somewhere out in the nation
that, that practice Dark Sky initiative and that, prevent light trespass.
CHAIR CARROLL: If this should pass out to first reading, I'm sure we can find the appropriate
wording before then.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you. And I would ask for your Staff's assistance in assisting us
with, with cleaning up this particular ... recommendation.
CHAIR CARROLL: I'm sure we can handle that.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR CARROLL: Any further discussion on this amendment to the main motion on the floor?
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: And thank you, Ms. Tavares.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Okay ... (laughter) . ..
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Uh-CHAIR CARROLL: Mr. Pontanilla?
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: This is just a comment in regards to Item No.7. The ... lighting bill
presently sits with the Public Works Committee. This is in regards to creating dark, dark skies
for Maui. So we'll be taking up the ... the proposed bill.. .soon.
CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: ... (inaudible) . ..
CHAIR CARROLL: Further discussion? Hearing none, all those in favor of the amendment to the main
motion, signify by saying "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR CARROLL: Opposed? Motion carried.
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VOTE:

AYES:

Council members Anderson, Hokama, Kane, Mateo, Molina,
Tavares, Vice-Chair Pontanilla, and Chair Carroll.

NOES:

None.

EXC.:

Councilmember Johnson.

ABSENT:

None.

ABSTAIN:

None.

MOTION CARRIED
ACTION:

APPROVE amendment to main motion.

CHAIR CARROLL: Any more amendments? Ms. Anderson?
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. If Ms. Nakata could ... bring that over a
little bit ... (laughter) . .. so we can see the numbers? And maybe ...
.. .Let's see you've got the, I'm trying to see where, where we are here, Carla. You've got 4, 5,
6, and 7, but.. .on the actual ordinance, the conditions are already numbered to 5. And so, where
is the, maybe you need to bring it down because what I wanna do is amend the affordable
housing condition, and I can't see where it is.
MS. NAKATA: I'm sorry, the affordable housing condition was proposed by the Applicant and isn't
currently a part of this set of conditions of zoning. So I have it in a separate document-COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: It's not up there at all? There it is. So ...
So that's not a current condition, so I don't need to amend that condition. It's not been listed as a
condition at all? Okay. So then, let's go back down and, you're gonna renumber all of these,
I'm assuming.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Yours would be No.8.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: So I'm gonna go down to the bottom of the list, then. Let's just
forget that, if I don't need to amend that at all.
So I would like to move to amend that the Applicant. .. provide four. .. housing units .. .in the 100
percent median income range ... per the housing study ... provided to the State Land Use
Commission ... and that an agreement for such housing shall be presented to the Council for
approval ... prior to final subdivision approval of Consolidated Baseyards project.
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NOTE:

Pause.

CHAIR CARROLL: .. .Is the wording on the screen satisfactory, Ms. Anderson? That is your motion,
excuse me. We have Ms. Anderson's motion. Is there a second?
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Second, for discussion.
CHAIR CARROLL: Seconded by Mr. Mateo. Discussion, Ms. Anderson?
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Mr. Chairman
You know, I think what we need to do is we need to stick with the intent. And the intent is, is to
provide employee housing. That's why the study was done, that's what the study shows, and
they're in agreement to providing employee housing. And so, I, I don't think we should miss
this opportunity. And while I find it strange that it's okay to eat in this Light Industrial
Subdivision, but it's not okay to sleep there ...
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: ... (laughter) . ..
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: I wouldn't ... {inaudible} . ..
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: '" I will forego the condition that I originally considered in lieu of
providing this generalized condition that would allow them the time to work out an
agreement--whether they will provide that housing in Jessie Spencer's subdivision or someplace
else, but whatever it takes to provide that housing. And, and maybe the agreement will be an
in-lieu fee. But the fee better produce housing. And that gives everyone a chance to work this
out. And, you know, I just spoke with them, they're, they're very close to final subdivision.
So, I think this is something that would come forward quite fast. If they wanna start
selling these lots or start moving on development of this project, they need their final
subdivision. And that would allow the Council another opportunity to review and discuss the
agreement. And .. .I think everyone has pretty much expressed their opinions here. I don't think
they're going to come forward with an agreement that we're not gonna like, or they're not gonna
get their final subdivision. So, I, I just offer this as an alternative to the Members. I hope they'll
support it. Thank you.
CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you, Ms. Anderson. Further discussion to the amendment to the main
motion on the floor?
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: I have a question for Ms. Anderson.
CHAIR CARROLL: Ms. Tavares?

- 65

LAND USE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui
August 17, 2005

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: You said that if ... they don't find the four houses, that they can come
back with a proposal for an in-lieu fee--is that what you said? That that would be part of their
agreement?
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: You know, maybe I should change that language, just "shall
provide for four housing units". So in other words, they can give us-COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Oh, okay.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: --the money for the housing units, they can give us the housing
units, they can make an agreement with Spencer to provide it, whatever it might be.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Okay. Thank you for the clarification.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Yes, thank you for the question.
CHAIR CARROLL:
Ms. Nakata?

Any objection to the change in the motion on the floor?

Hearing none,

MS. NAKATA: Would the Chair like Staff to read the proposed condition?
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: ... Yes.
MS. NAKATA: Proposed Condition No.8, that Consolidated Baseyards, LLC, shall provide for four
housing units in the 100 percent median income range per the affordable housing study provided
to the State Land Use Commission, and that an agreement for such housing shall be presented to
the Council for approval prior to final subdivision approval of the project.
CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you.
followed by Mr. Kane.

Any further discussion?

Okay--oh, Mister. .. okay, Ms. Tavares,

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yeah, thank you, Mr. Chair. With that clarification that Ms.
Anderson provided, I can support this amendment to, to the conditions. And, you know, maybe
we'll meet afterwards and talk about the difference between eating and sleeping, but-AUDIENCE: ... (laughter) . ..
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: --I think that, I think that this is just trying to help improve the
situation and to address some of the critical needs that we have in our community, and it's, you
know, it's high time that we looked at employee housing for everybody. And I think I would
have liked it better if Maui County had come up with it first before the LUC started to monkey
around with it. Oh, not "monkey around with it", but until they started to look into it as a critical
need in our community. So, I'm happy to support it, and hope we'll go forward with developing
in our housing policy something definitive that represents things that Mr. Hokama's talked about
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regarding square footage types of, of assessments, or per employee, or FTEs (full-time
employment) kinds of ratios, or, or whatever it is--but we need something that everybody knows
upfront what's gonna be expected of them should they be developing commercial, light
industrial, heavy industrial, or residential. Thank you.
CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you. Mr. Kane?
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I respect and appreciate the intent of trying
to get affordable housing on-line for this project and for us here in Maui County. However, I
will not be, be supporting the amendment. My problem is that I believe that we are strapping
this Applicant beyond the scope of where we should be involved in a decision-making process.
And I think that when we start saying that they cannot have an approval prior to final subdivision
approval, but they can get approval from here, zoning subject to another approval that's later on
beyond the scope of Council's authority ... in my view anyway, and I, I'm, believe me I don't
impose anybody else on this .. .!, I think we're stepping out of bounds. I think that the decision
should be made during the Committee as a, as a recommendation and that we should take final
action ... we as a body. And our involvement should only be during the legislative process and
that it should not be delving into an administrative process. And I think this, this right here,
when we start going into approvals prior to final subdivision approval, I think we're crossing the
line. My opinion. If I'm wrong, so be it. I just believe through my experience on this body for
over the past seven and eight years, that we're overstepping. So I will not be supporting this,
however, I do, again, appreciate and respect the maker and the Members who will consider
approving this measure. Thank you.
CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you. Mr. Molina?
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Mr. Chairman, can we get a comment from Corporation Counsel with
regards to Member Kane's concerns?
CHAIR CARROLL: Corporation Counsel?
MS. YOUNG: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
looking at the condition, there have been other instances
where Council has taken up this type of, has taken up conditions whereby an issue comes to you
again, for example, by agreement. So we believe that this condition is consistent with the
affordable housing study that was provided and, therefore ... you know, it, as a policy you could
require the, the ... Consolidated Baseyards, LLC, to provide that agreement at some later date.
And in this case, it would be prior to final subdivision approval.
CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you. Any further discussion to the motion to amend? Mr. Kane, followed
by Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Just a request that I hope that Corporation Counsel can substantiate that
response with examples that correlate directly to what is being asked for in this ... this condition.
Specifically, that after we make a second and final reading--if this does go forward and does go
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through the approval process--that there has been and can, and can be cited by Corporation
Counsel in other examples, plural, examples, that we've required people, once they've got
second and final reading, that they've had to come back during an administrative process for
another approval prior to getting final subdivision approval.
CHAIR CARROLL: Whether this motion passes or not, the Committee will ask in writing for the
Corporation Counsel ... to grant your request.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you.
CHAIR CARROLL: Ms. Anderson, followed by Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Mr. Chairman, I appreciate Member Kane's concern, but I, I do
believe that there are ... (change tape) . .. that attach it to an administrative process. This is just
a way of setting a time limit. And ... you know, any, any time an affordable housing agreement,
well, I'm not gonna go down that road, but I know for a fact that there are conditions to zoning
that set time limits that are attached to subdivision approval. And I'll be happy to provide that
prior to first and/or second reading for the Members.
CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you. Mr. Hokama?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: I would just share with you and the Committee Members, Chairman,
what I would hope they would consider. I like the amendment. I like the flexibility it allows the
Applicant to try and work toward a ... final option. And while I can appreciate my colleague
from South Maui's concern about when that agreement should be made, for me, if it's not made
before second and final reading through a ... recorded unilateral agreement, then you risk not
getting zoning. Period. And that's upfront. And that's how it should be in the legislative
branch.
CHAIR CARROLL: Mr. Hokama, are you going to make a motion to amend the motion to amend the
main motion on the floor?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: I would amend it to just say that the agreement for such housing
shall be completed prior to final reading of the zoning ordinance for second and final reading.
Period.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Is that a friendly amendment?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: I, I think procedurally it's easier to make that a motion to amend the
amendment.
CHAIR CARROLL: Mr. Hokama's motion is to amend your motion.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: I second it.
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CHAIR CARROLL: It's been moved and seconded. Discussion, Mr. Hokama?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: No, Chairman, I think it's fair to the Applicant. It's fair to the, to
those that have interest for and against this project. And it's a lot cleaner for the Council as a
body to deal with it within it's clear jurisdiction of a legislative decision.
CHAIR CARROLL: Any further discussion on the motion to amend the amend ... to amend the main
motion?
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Amend the amendment.
CHAIR CARROLL: Yeah, amend the main motion. Yes. Ms. Anderson?
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:
Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
I appreciate Mr. Hokama's
amendment. What I was trying to accomplish was to give the Applicant a little bit more time to
work something out. But I think he's right. It needs to be in the unilateral agreement. And
so ... I have no problem with that change. And I, and I think that the Applicant, he's ready to
move on his final subdivision, I think, within weeks, if not a very short couple of months. So
this just puts the fire under everybody to get this done sooner. And ... so I'm going to support it
100 percent.
CHAIR CARROLL: Any further discussion?
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Yeah.
CHAIR CARROLL: Mr. Pontanilla?
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Yeah, can Ms. Nakata-COUNCILMEMBER _ _ : Use your microphone.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: I'm sorry. Can Ms. Nakata read the motion as amended?
MS. NAKATA: Mr. Chair, the amended proposed Condition 8, reads as follows: that Consolidated
Baseyards, LLC, shall provide for four housing units in the 100 percent median income range per
the affordable housing study provided to the State Land Use Commission, and that an agreement
for such housing shall be completed prior to the effective date of the ordinance.
CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you. Mr. Kane?
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Is that at second and final reading?
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COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Mr. Chair, I'm satisfied with and concur with Mr. Hokama's request or
proposal. I will be supporting it, however, it will still be with reservations, because I believe that
this body could come up with another alternative that I personally, as one Member
... (laughter) . .. would have felt more comfortable with. I don't think, personally, that this is the
best. .. scenario, specifically, to trying to resolve an affordable housing condition. But I will, I
will be supportive of it, and it will be with reservations. Thank you.
CHAIR CARROLL: Okay. Any further discussion before we call for the question, uh, Ms. Anderson?
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:
Yeah, Mr. Chairman, I'm just thinking through the, the
actual.. .logistics of this. Originally, my, my intent was to give them an opportunity to work
something out and bring it to the Council for approval. But now if we're attaching this to the
final.. . approval of the ordinance, that means it's gonna have to be ... attached to a unilateral
agreement, which we've gotta have by second reading. So that means they're gonna have to
come up with an agreement and present it to the Council on first reading so the Council has a
chance to approve it at first reading.
CHAIR CARROLL: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Correct. I just want to make that clear.
CHAIR CARROLL: Ms. Nakata, you have anything to add?
MS. NAKATA: Yes, Mr. Chair. Staff stands corrected. It would be completed prior to first reading of
the ordinance.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Okay.
CHAIR CARROLL: Any further discussion? All those in favor of the motion on the floor, signify by
saying "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR CARROLL: Opposed? Motion carried.
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VOTE:

AYES:

Councilmembers Anderson, Hokama, Kane, Mateo, Molina,
Tavares, Vice-Chair Pontanilla, and Chair Carroll.

NOES:

None.

EXC.:

Councilmember Johnson.

ABSENT:

None.

ABSTAIN:

None.

MOTION CARRIED
ACTION:

APPROVE amendment to amendment to main motion.

CHAIR CARROLL: Any further motions or--Mr. Kane?
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Mr. Chair, we're back to the amended motion, and we're back to the
amendment as amended.
CHAIR CARROLL: That is correct. We are back-COUNCILMEMBER KANE: No further discussion, Chair.
CHAIR CARROLL: --to the amendment as amended. Excuse, thank you, Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: .. .(la ugh ter) . ..
CHAIR CARROLL: We're gonna start tripping over our own tongue in a few minutes. Any further
discussion on the amendment as amended?
Hearing none, all in favor, signify by saying "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR CARROLL: Opposed? Motion carried.
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VOTE:

AYES:

Councilmembers Anderson, Hokama, Kane, Mateo, Molina,
Tavares, Vice-Chair Pontanilla, and Chair Carroll.

NOES:

None.

EXC.:

Councilmember Johnson.

ABSENT:

None.

ABSTAIN:

None.

MOTION CARRIED
ACTION:

APPROVE amendment to main motion.

CHAIR CARROLL: We are now back to the main motion as amended on the floor.
discussion?

Any further

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Mr. Chairman?
CHAIR CARROLL: Ms. Tavares?
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Of the proposals that were given by the Applicant as conditions--I
think Ms. Nakata has it on the board. Can she verify--is, is that, are those the other conditions?
MS. NAKATA: Yes, these were the Conditions 2 and 3 proposed by the Applicant in their letter dated
today.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: I think that the ... yeah, if we don't put them
as conditions they're
just suggestions from the Applicant. So .. .I wish they were all bolded. I didn't, you know, I
didn't bring my binoculars. Thank you ... (laughter) . .. There we go.
NOTE:

Pause.

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: So would it be, would it be appropriate to make A and B ... and add it
to the conditions?
CHAIR CARROLL: ... Are you proposing that A and B would be Conditions 9 and 10?
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yeah. Urn ...
CHAIR CARROLL: ... {inaudible} . ..
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COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: It looks like 9,10 and 11. Were there three there?
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yeah, okay.
CHAIR CARROLL: Okay. 9,10, and 11. Is that a motion?
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yes, sir.
CHAIR CARROLL: Do I hear a second?
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Second.
CHAIR CARROLL: Mr. Mateo, second. Discussion, Ms. Tavares?
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: No, I just think that, that, you know, if they were suggesting these
and if we can live with those amendments ... and live with the conditions as part of our ... or these
conditions suggested by the Applicant, that we can include them into ... our conditions ... then I, I
think it's appropriate to put it here.
CHAIR CARROLL: Okay. It's gonna take a minute 'til we can get it all up on the-COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yeah.
CHAIR CARROLL: --on the screen.
NOTE:

Pause.

CHAIR CARROLL: And even though it might take a little more time, you know, using the screen, I
think all the Members will agree that this is a way to make sure that everybody understands
what's proposed. Mr. Kane?
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Yeah, Mr. Chair, I wanted to ask in the interest of time and because your
Staff is trying to incorporate it, that what is being requested on their August 1t h , 2005 letter,
dated from Munekiyo & Hiraga ... to you and us, Chair, that those items are listed Nos. 1, 2--and
in "2", it's A and B, and then No. 3--that the body consider those as Conditions Nos. 9, 10, and
11, respectively.
CHAIR CARROLL: And those are before, all the Members have that before them. If that's satisfactory,
any further discussion?
Hearing none--oh, Ms. Nakata?
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MS. NAKATA: I'm sorry, Mr. Chair. Conditions 9, 10, and 11, as opposed to 9A and Band 10. I
think ...
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Uh-MS. NAKATA: ... A and B are related to-COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Yeah, because we--Mr. Chairman, if I may? 1,1-CHAIR CARROLL: Proceed.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: --apologize. The first one, we've already done. The first one, we did as
No.8. And so, Number 2A and B, and No.3, would be 9 and 10, respectively--9A and Band
No. 10. Thank you.
CHAIR CARROLL: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: No further discussion from me, Chair.
CHAIR CARROLL: Any further discussion?
Hearing none, all in favor of the motion, please signify by saying "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR CARROLL: Opposed? Motion carried.
VOTE:

AYES:

Councilmembers Anderson, Hokama, Kane, Mateo, Molina,
Tavares, Vice-Chair Pontanilla, and Chair Carron.

NOES:

None.

EXC.:

CouncHmember Johnson.

ABSENT:

None.

ABSTAIN:

None.

MOTION CARRIED
ACTION:

APPROVE amendment to main motion.

CHAIR CARROLL: Back to the--
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COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Mr. Chairman?
CHAIR CARROLL: --main motion-COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Oh ...
CHAIR CARROLL: --as amended on the floor. Ms. Tavares?
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Cutting people off, again. Gosh, I'm so terrible. It's because my
memory's getting short. I would like to amend by adding Condition No. 11 that allows ... oh, it
might not be over there. Urn ... No. 11, requiring that all structures in this development be fire
sprinkled ... (laughter) . ..
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Second.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Whatever the term is.
CHAIR CARROLL:
Ms. Tavares?

It's been moved by Ms. Tavares, seconded by Mr. Molina.

Discussion,

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yes, I think we had the discussion already. There's a, there's a term
for that. I mean "fire sprinkled" is not--"equipped with fire sprinklers", there you go. Thank
you, Staff. And I, I just believe this is where we should be going as a County. There, there just
is too much damage, too much putting people's lives at risk with fires, that anything we can, we
can do like this--because it's required in some other establishments--that we should be requiring
it in, in all of our buildings. And I think I'll work with the Fire, the Fire Chief and the Deputy
Chief to try to get some verbiage in the, the ... the Uniform Fire Code so that we can have this
required in our Code. But until that time, that, you know, this, this condition is what
I'm .... suggesting. Thank you.
CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you. We have a motion on the floor to amend the main motion. Any
further discussion? Hearing none, all in favor, signify by saying "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR CARROLL: Opposed? Motion carried.

- 75 -

LAND USE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui
August 17, 2005

VOTE:

AYES:

Councilmembers Anderson, Hokama, Kane, Mateo, Molina,
Tavares, Vice-Chair Pontanilla, and Chair Carroll.

NOES:

None.

EXC.:

Councilmember Johnson.

ABSENT:

None.

ABSTAIN:

None.

MOTION CARRIED
ACTION:

APPROVE amendment to main motion.

CHAIR CARROLL: Members-COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR CARROLL: --I have-COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: One more.
CHAIR CARROLL: Oh, excuse me, Ms. Tavares.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: ... (laughter) . .. Thank you.
CHAIR CARROLL: Proceed.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: ... {inaudible} . ..
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Thank you. The discussion, I mean what I was talking about
allowing for commercial restaurant in the area--if we could ask Mr. Foley where did he think it
would be appropriate to put that kind of condition that would allow for. .. a restaurant or two in
this development?
MR. FOLEY: Mr. Chairman-CHAIR CARROLL: Mr. Foley?
MR. FOLEY: --I think it probably be most appropriate to add it to the list of permitted uses.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: 21.
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COUNCILMEMBER _ _ : ... {inaudible} . ..
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: That's number 21-COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: 21.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: --on Exhibit 2? Right there.
NOTE:

Pause.

COUNCILMEMBER _ _ : ... {inaudible} . ..
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Yeah.
NOTE:

Pause.

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Maybe it would be 22 after the 21
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: --that says any other retail business.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Which they ... yeah, maybe No. 22 would be-VICE-PONTANILLA: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yeah. Is this the place we should put it? Or should we put it in our
list?
MR. FOLEY: .. , (inaudible) . ..
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Or is-COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Well, I don't think we want the Commission to have to approve
this; do we, 'cause this is our condition.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: No. Okay. It's our condition, so we can-UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: --put it in ours.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Right.
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COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: So that would be number. .. whatever we are. 11 or 12?
CHAIR CARROLL: That would be 11, I believe. Oh, 12.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yeah, I would say: up to two ... commercial restaurants ... may be
allowed in this subdivision ... provided that the hours of operation ...
" .include breakfast and lunch only.
CHAIR CARROLL: All right. We have a motion. Do we have, we don't have a second.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Second.
CHAIR CARROLL: Seconded by Mr. Molina. Discussion, Ms. Tavares?
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yeah, I think, I think that's enough discussion. We might be able to
corne up with better language at first reading but, you know, just off the top of my head is what-so if anybody can improve that, I think you know what the intent is.
CHAIR CARROLL: The Staff and myself can work on tightening up that wording, but it, it's expresses
the intent ... (inaudible) . ..
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: 'Cause, you know, I eat breakfast at midnight. So I don't know if we
wanna say "hours of operation include breakfast and lunch only" ... (laughter) . .. So there might
be a better way to say that.
CHAIR CARROLL: Mr. Molina?
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Chairman. Just for clarification. When we say
"commercial restaurant" are we considering also--a commercial restaurant can serve liquor. Do
we want liquor to be served in that? For me, I wouldn't, because of the, where, the area where
it's at. So I don't know if we should add specific language in there not to include, you know,
establishments that serve liquor.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: That would be fine, Mr. Chairman. That was not my intent to have
liquor served for breakfast or lunch.
CHAIR CARROLL: All right.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: ... (inaudible). ..
CHAIR CARROLL: No liquor.
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COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: ... (laughter) . ..
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Mr. Chair? Question.
CHAIR CARROLL: Mr. Hokama? I mean, excuse me, Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: That's okay. I'm not offended.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: ... (laughter) . ..
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: ... (laughter) . ..
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: ... (laughter) . ..
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Just so we're clear. I don't know if we need
to go a little bit farther and say "retail liquor". Because under industrial use, I don't know, I'm
not looking at it already where there's gonna be wholesale liquor under an industrial zoning
component that allows the ... a wholesaler to be stationed in this baseyard. So the wholesaling
thing, I don't have a problem with. I don't know about the other Members. But if you're talking
about the restaurant establishment serving food and the restriction of retail liquor, that's
something I wanted to just point out as something for consideration.
CHAIR CARROLL: Ms. Tavares, any objection?
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: No. No, objection. That's fine.
CHAIR CARROLL: All right. We have a motion on the floor to amend the main motion, No. 12. Any
further discussion?
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Could, uh-CHAIR CARROLL: Hearing none--oh ...
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Could you read
CHAIR CARROLL: I'm sorry.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Could you have Staff--
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CHAIR CARROLL: Ms. Nakata?
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: --read the amendment, please?
MS. NAKATA: The proposed Condition 12 reads as follows: that up to two commercial restaurants,
not to include the service of retail liquor, may be allowed in the subdivision, provided that the
hours of operation include breakfast and lunch only.
CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you. Further discussion? All those in favor of the motion, signify by
saying "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR CARROLL: Opposed? Motion carried.

VOTE:

AYES:

Councilmembers Anderson, Hokama, Kane, Mateo, Molina,
Tavares, Vice-Chair Pontanilla, and Chair Carroll.

NOES:

None.

EXC.:

Councilmember Johnson.

ABSENT:

None.

ABSTAIN:

None.

MOTION CARRIED
ACTION:

APPROVE amendment to main motion.

CHAIR CARROLL: Back to the main motion as amended. And, Members, I have an amendment over
here. This is more housekeeping. But I would entertain a motion to amend the main motion
changing all references to "the Applicant" ... all references to "the Applicant" to "Consolidated
Baseyards, LLC" in different places; change all references to "Waiko Road" to "East Waiko
Road"; and change reference to the Applicant. .. to "the Applicant" to "Consolidated Baseyards,
LLC".
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: So moved.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Second.
CHAIR CARROLL: It's been moved by Ms. Tavares, seconded by Mr. Pontanilla.
Ms. Tavares? Mr. Kane?
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COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Mr. Chair, my only question would be is, can that be handled internally
and not as a formal condition ... via motion? Oh, it's not going to be a motion.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: ... {inaudible} . ..
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: It's not going to be a condition, yeah?
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Right.
CHAIR CARROLL: No, this is not a condition.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR CARROLL: This is-COUNCILMEMBER KANE: It's late, Chair, so-CHAIR CARROLL: Yes, this is ...
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: --I just making sure ... (laughter) . .. we not throwing something like
that, which is internal in nature.
CHAIR CARROLL: No, I asked for a motion-COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you.
CHAIR CARROLL: --to change this.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: I, I support the motion.
CHAIR CARROLL: Any further discussion? All those in favor, please signify by saying "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
UNID ENTIFIED SPEAKER: ... (laughter) . ..
CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you. Motion carried unanimously.
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VOTE:

AYES:

Councilmembers Anderson, Hokama, Kane, Mateo, Molina,
Tavares, Vice-Chair Pontanilla, and Chair Carroll.

NOES:

None.

EXC.:

Councilmember Johnson.

ABSENT:

None.

ABSTAIN:

None.

MOTION CARRIED
ACTION:

APPROVE amendment to main motion.

CHAIR CARROLL: Any further discussion? We are back to the main motion-COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chairman?
CHAIR CARROLL: --as amended many times.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chairman, question-CHAIR CARROLL: Mr. Hokama?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Question. For, for the Planning Director, please, Chairman?
CHAIR CARROLL: Proceed.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: You know, Mister, Mr. Foley I've heard your comments regarding
why we would not like to look at certain permitted proposals to be
a industrial area. Yeah?
And, so we've heard your comments regarding potential residential components. I understand
your comment. I, I generally agree. But yet under the permitted uses, especially where this
project is located--and actually, we all know where it is. It's next to the feed lot where all the
cattle is. A permitted use is a church. Now, it's not good enough for people to live there, but it's
good enough to have one church there. I mean, don't we need to be more consistent in what is
permitted and non-permitted? I mean if it's industrial, let's keep it industrial. You know, if it's
not good for residential? Fine.
MR. FOLEY: Mr. Chairman?
CHAIR CARROLL: Mr. Foley?
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MR. FOLEY: I, I noticed in the minutes that I did recommend taking out churches. And I, I don't know
whether the Planning Commission did that or it was an oversight. But we did talk about it, and I
thought they agreed to take out churches. And the Applicant is ... nodding his head. So, I, I think
that would be a good amendment. I don't think that would be an appropriate use--eating, but not
sleeping or-COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: I think that's a-MR. FOLEY: --worshipping.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: And that's why I, I just asked--because it's kind of ... numbered kind
of strangely. It's sub-letter C, Members, under the recommendation areas.
CHAIR CARROLL: Is that a motion, Mr. Hokama?
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Where?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Well, Chairman, if it's not a part of what the Commission approved,
then it really doesn't exist. .. in, in my opinion. So, I mean, do we take out something that
officially doesn't exist there, or do we ... I, I defer to you Chairman and, and your legal Staff.
CHAIR CARROLL: I would think it's not necessary. But. .. I'll defer to the Members.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Mr. Chairman ... point, point of clarification.
Mr. Hokama ... where is this? Is that Exhibit 2?

If I may ask

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: I'm looking at the minutes of December 14, which is the report of
the Planning Commission. It is part of our County Communication, 05-11. It is on page 4, under
Conclusions of Law. And then, we have Recommendation. We start with letter, number 1, lA,
IE. And under, under lB, we have sub, another re, subsection ... up 'til 21. Then we have
sub-letter C.
CHAIR CARROLL: All right, since there is ... no motion proposed ...
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yeah, Mr. Chair?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay. So I, I, again, I just wanted to be-CHAIR CARROLL: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --clear. and if it's not part of the ordinance, then that's fine. I just
wanted to make sure that. .. we're approaching Land Use as, as consistently as possible.
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COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: So, for, thank you, Mr. Hokama. So for clarification purposes, what
we are acting on is the, the bill that's attached to the August 11 th __
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: ... Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: --communication to the Committee and the Exhibit 2, which are "the
permitted uses shall be limited to the following".
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Including amendments.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: And ... 1 don't think church isn't, churches are not there. So it won't
be permitted. And then, the other conditions that we've put on today.
CHAIR CARROLL: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: The churches will not be permitted.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:
Chairman.

Yeah, that's correct.

That's my understanding.

Thank you,

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: That's mine, too.
CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you. Back to the main motion as amended. Further discussion? Mr. Kane?
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Mr. Chairman, and forgive me, because it was brought up, just so we
have some final understanding--if there exists such a thing--that, are we in a position to prohibit
religious practice in any place? Can we say you can't have a church here, and if somebody
comes in, buys the property, and says I'm gonna set up a church, and
gonna to the
Constitutional freedoms that I have, and we gotta go through--I mean, come on, we've all been
through there. So, sorry ... (laughter) . .. for bringing it up, but because the discussion is there ...
CHAIR CARROLL: The only thing I can tell you, Mr. Kane, is churches, as everyone else, is subject to
zoning where they can put their building.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Well, I think that's what-UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: The question.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: --the question is. And so, I'll, I'll just leave it like that, and ...
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CHAIR CARROLL: Further discussion?
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you.
CHAIR CARROLL:
Mr. Kane.

Thank you, Mr. Kane.

Further discussion on our main motion as amended?

COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you, Mr. Chair. I'll be supporting the main motion as
amended. And I know, and I appreciate the due diligence that this body has demonstrated today
in making sure that this project, in the eyes of this body, who has been elected by the public, to
make this the best project that it can be. I think we all recognize and agree .. .I hope and, and I'll
speak for myself, so I'll retract. I agree that there's a tremendous need for this type of zoning,
and availability is zero. So, I will be supporting this. I think it's about time that we get this thing
moving forward. I hope it moves forward on a fast track and that they are able to and have the
financial wherewithal to make this happen. I think it's gonna be a good thing overall for this, for
this community to have this available to them. I will state that I do, I, I will reiterate that I do
have reservations on the, on the affordable housing component. And I hope that we can ... from a
policy perspective, if we can, we can move forward and start developing some standards where
the public and not developers, but anybody in the public who comes forward to try and ... create
something new in the community, that they can be confident with being treated with consistency
in the processes that we put them through. And by all means, I mean, we all know it, it's, it's a
tough process for them to come through. And, you know, I think it's only fair that we treat
everybody the same way. Whether we personally like 'em or dislike 'em? Doesn't matter, that's
irrelevant. We gotta make sure that we're consistent. And it's hard when we start becoming
arbitrary in how we apply ourselves. And, but I do appreciate the thoughts of being innovative.
I look forward to ... being presented with, I think as an example, Member Hokama brought
forward an idea of how to use a formula. And I, I look forward to seeing a model if, if there is
one, or, you know, I'm sure there is one. Excuse me. And I'd like to see that, because I think
that's something that we could use as a starting point for discussion when we get into housing.
Because we, we wanna do it in a way where it's applied--if you got a big building, and you're
going to have a lot of employees, like, Ms. Tavares said about using employees as the ratio to
figure it out...and combining the two, size of the building, how many employees, it's gonna
equal how much you're gonna put into a fund that's gonna help for affordable housing--I think
that's great. And so, I think this discussion that we had today was very productive in a sense that
we've got ideas that are out there. They're being honed in on. And hopefully we can continue
our jobs and, and get it, get it to fruition where we have some policy that the public can feel, feel
confident in, in following through and providing to the community the needs that we have.
Thank you very much.
CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you. Further discussion? Hearing none--uh, further discussion?
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Chair?
CHAIR CARROLL: Ms. Anderson?
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COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: On the main motion. You know, I'm going to support this. I think
they've done a good job in ... trying to meet the needs of the community. It's true, we really need
this kind of ... zoning. And I really thank the State Land Use Commission for bringingforward
the requirement to us, which we would probably had not done because we haven't worked out
our own policy for commercial or industrial use. And it's certainly something we need to do.
And so, I, I'm glad that they did that and gave us the opportunity to put this condition in place. I
hope it's not too onerous for the landowner. You know, it's unfortunate that he's in the loop right
now. But I'm hoping that he can get some kind of.. .uh, agreement worked out that the Council
will feel is acceptable by first reading for four units at the 100 percent range, with the intent that
this will be housing for employees in this new Light Industrial Subdivision. So .. .I did wanna
make comment also, Mr. Chairman, that it's very disturbing to have our Police Department
oppose ... a project. This is not done lightly. And it's been very rarely done. In the eight years
I've been in, in County government here, I think I've seen it once ... once or maybe twice before.
And now, we're getting opposition from the Police Department two projects in a row. So I think
it's a real heads-up sign for everyone. But because this is, I don't think a huge impact and
probably will maybe deter some of the crime that's going on in the area, I can support the
project. Thank you.
CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you. Further discussion? Mr. Molina?
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Yeah, thank you, Chairman. I know it's getting late, but I figure I
better add my two cents in. I'll be brief. I'll support the project. I would hope that the
Applicant works with the Police, as well as the Fire Department, with the concerns that have
been brought up. And obviously it's not the Applicant's fault that all of these activities have
been taking place in this Beat 12 region, but if there's ways that they can help to work with the
police and mitigate any additional activities that could occur there. And with regards to the
affordable housing issue, I'm hoping that can be resolved. If it's via getting the four units or
cash in-lieu of, I'd like to see, I don't know if the Applicant is willing to up the ante a little bit to
help more families, especially their employees, and give them opportunities to get their foot in
the door, so to speak, to, to get out and get a home. And I appreciate the Applicant make,
making a real effort to work with us. And also, they seem very open to the condition that
Member Kane proposed with regards to outdoor lighting and will be shielding the lights because,
as we know, the, the face of Waikapu is changing dramatically. And I think it helps the
Applicant's cause with being a good neighbor to the people in the area. So at the very least, the
project meets a definite need in the community for industrial space, but at the same time, I think
they're being sort of sensitive to the concerns of the people who live out there in the region. So I
will be in full support of this project, Mr. Chairman. Thank you.
CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you. Further discussion?
Hearing none, all those in favor of the main motion as amended, signify by saying "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
- 86

LAND USE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui
August 17, 2005

CHAIR CARROLL: Opposed? Motion carried unanimously.

VOTE:

AYES:

Councilmembers Anderson, Hokama, Kane, Mateo, Molina,
Tavares, Vice-Chair Pontanilla, and Chair Carroll.

NOES:

None.

EXC.:

Councilmember Johnson.

ABSENT:

None.

ABSTAIN:

None.

MOTION CARRIED
ACTION:

Recommending
FIRST
READING
of
revised
proposed
bill,
RECORDATION of unilateral agreement, and FILING of communication.

CHAIR CARROLL: Members, it's been a long day. Thank you so much. I know that several of you
had appointments, that this has affected your schedule. And the Chair really appreciates your
hanging on. I promised to end by five, and, oh, it's-COUNCILMEMBER KANE: You did good, Chair.
CHAIR CARROLL: --only a few minutes after five.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: .. .(inaudible)...
CHAIR CARROLL: And this meeting, Land Use Meeting stands adjourned ... (gavel) . ..

ADJOURN: 5:43

APPROVED:

Land Use Committee

lu:min:OS0817:jbc

Transcribed by: Jessica Cahill
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